ARPA ORDER NO. 189-1

MEMORANDUM RM-4870-ARPA NOVEMBER 1966

1 4

. 4

()

64462

ALL'S

4 4

- Cx.

PULSE TRAINS IN LATERAL GENICULATE AND RETINAL GANGLION NERVE CELLS

The

R. J. MacGregor





Corporation

SANTA MONICA . CALIFORNIA

PREPARED FOR: ADVANCED RESEARCH FROJECTS AGENCY

-

F

BEST AVAILABLE COPY

;

ARPA ORDER NO. 189-1

MEMORANDUM RM-4870-ARPA NOVEMBER 1966

PULSE TRAINS IN LATERAL GENICULATE AND RETINAL GANGLION NERVE CELLS R. J. MacGregor

This research is supported by the Advanced Research Projects Agency under Contract No. SD-79. Any views or conclusions contained in this Memorandum should not be interpreted as representing the official opinion or policy of ARPA.

DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT Distribution of this document is unlimited.

The K Corporation MONICA + CALIFORNIA

PREFACE

This study is a component part of an investigation conducted for the Advanced Research Projects Agency of the possible utility of a man in a missile-discrimination system. The several component studies involved various aspects of the mechanics of the human visual system, the desirable characteristics of false-color composite display systems, and the application of such systems to the ABM discrimination problem. This is one of three studies which address the neural processes of the human color-vision mechanism. One of these studies has been published in FM-4877-ARFA, <u>A Digital-Computer Model of Spike Elicitation by Postsynaptic Potentials in Single Nerve Cells</u>; the other, a summary of the work conducted on a model of information processing at the retinal level, is still in progress.

The primary concern of the present study is primate vision. However, due to a lack of recorded data in this area, vision in the cat is considered because the data obtained may provide information that is applicable to primate vision. On the other hand, data concerning vision in the rabbit are included to illustrate the marked differences among various species and the potential dangers of extrapolating information among such species.

The publications reviewed describe original experimental work and appeared no later than July 1966. An attempt was made to cover the significant aspects of the subject matter, but the review is by no means exhaustive.

A summary relating this study and the several other component efforts to the ABM discrimination problem is planned for future publication.

-iii-

SUMMARY

There are three main classes of measurements of the events involved in visual perception and discrimination: (1) properties of the physical stimulus, (2) subjective reports or behavioral data, and (3) neuroelectric events. The study of the relationship between properties of the physical stimulus and subjective reports or behavioral data has given rise to an extensive literature on psychophysics. This Memorandum deals with data relevant to the relationship between properties of the physical stimulus and neuroelectric events. It is hoped that when the results of studying the relationship between properties of the physical stimulus and neuroelectric events are compared with the findings of psychophysics, it may be possible to establish correlations between subjective reports or behavioral data and neuroelectric events and thus bring the subject of visual discrimination into the realm of neurophysiology.

Although perception depends upon processing which occurs at the level of the cortex, there is a substantial amount of integration occurring at the lower levels which has far-reaching implications for perception. The neuroelectric events considered are those in the ganglion cells of the retina and in lateral geniculate cells. These have been chosen primarily because reasonably complete investigations of single cells are available only at these levels. Time series of impulses (spike trains) recorded from ganglion and lateral geniculate cells are reviewed in order that the correlations between features of these spike trains and characteristics o. the visual stimulus may be examined. Spectral composition, intensity, spatial extent, and retinal location are taken as pertinent characteristics of the visual stimulus. As most investigations have not been concerned with details of temporal patterning or statistical analyses of the pulse series, descriptions of electrical activity are restricted for the most part to such measures as average frequency, the interval between stimulation and the "first" spike, or merely a qualitative statement of the response type.

The visual cells of cats have been investigated much more thoroughly than those of primates. Data concerning the vision of cats are in many

- V-

-vi-

respects comparable to those obtained for primates and contain detailed information pertinent to several areas where primate data are less complete or nonexistent. Data concerning the vision of rabbits are also included to indicate the extent of differences between species.

•

CONTENTS

PREFACE		1.11
SUMMARY		v
Section		
I.	INTRODUCTION	1
	An Approach to Understanding Perception	1
	The Basic Neural Networks of Vision	3
II.	SOME CHARACTERISTICS OF THE NEURAL SUBSTRATE	7
	Spontaneous Activity	7
	Interaction Among Centers	10
	Plastic Behavior	12
	Basic Response Types	14
III.	RECEPTIVE-FIELD ORGANIZATION	17
	Receptive Fields	17
	Distribution of Sensitivity	22
IV.	THE INFLUENCE OF CTIMULUS INTENSITY	24
v.	THE INFLUENCE OF STIMULUS WAVELENGTH	27
VI.	TEMPORAL FEATURES	34
	Responses to Sustained Stimuli	34
	Oscillatory Responses	36
	Flicker Fusion	38
	Miscellaneous Stimulus Patterns	40
VII.	CONCLUDING REMARKS	44
REFEREN	CES	49

-

BLANK PAGE

I. INTRODUCTION

AN APPROACH TO UNDERSTANDING PERCEPTION

Figure 1 illustrates a concept of behavior. The school of





Behaviorism has maintained that the purpose of psychologists is to delineate relationships of type "a." Indeed, a considerable amount of data pertinent to these relationships has been obtained, including a relatively large amount of information in the realm of psychophysics. The program of psychophysics was to obtain quantitative relations between specific, elemental components of stimuli and those of subjective response. Psychophysicists maintained that perception could then be understood by superimposing the elemental components according to these relations.

Contemporary psychology has for the most part rejected the positions of both the behaviorists and the psychophysicists because their approaches have not adequately allowed for the active and nonlinear processes which occur within the organism. Theoretical psychology today is largely concerned with schemate intended to represent these internal processes. The assumption is that these events are controlled by physiological structures and that the primary mediator is the nervous system.

An approach which complements this orientation consists of attempts to understand the behavior of underlying neural networks and the relation of their electrical activity to subjective sensations. In a sense, such an approach is an attempt to understand the authenticity and limitations of the psychologist's schemata and the properties of the constituent elements.

In recent years, a sizable volume of data pertinent to relations of type "b" has been obtained. Some data pertinent to relations of type "c" have been obtained directly, but usually these relations are inferred by comparing relations "a" and "b." The mere establishment of the relations "b" and "c" represents a major step forward, but consonant with the contemporary orientation is the realization that such establishment, per ce, is not sufficient; little predictive power ensues.

To achieve satisfactory understanding, the behavior of the neural networks which mediate events within the organism must first be understood. Four classes of data are involved: behavioral, neuroelectrical, neuroanatomical, and neurophysiological. Each contains implications different from those of the other classes. Thus, to ignore any of these categories diminishes the level of potential understanding.

The data discussed in the following sections were reviewed as preliminary steps in a program with this orientation. The data concern those neuroelectric events in visual nerve cells which appear to reflect basic properties of the underlying networks and/or pertain to relations of type "b."

Perception is an active process which is influenced markedly by the organism's attentive state, momentary motivational distribution, metabolism, past learning, and set. It is highly nonlinear and depends upon gestalt organization of the stimulus field and may involve more than one sense modality. Furthermore, understanding of the process may require that it be viewed as the first stage in a generalized schema also involving stages of classification, assessment, and preparation to act.

-2-

Neural systems are sufficiently complex in both anatomy and physiology to be compatible with the psychological requirements. In the mammalian visual system, for example, interconnection patterns among the lateral geniculate nucleus (LGN) of the thalamus, brain-stem reticular formation (BSRF), visual cortex, and cerebral association areas, and those within each of these structures, are sufficiently complex to allow for literally infinite interaction possibilities. It is by no means clear how the neural networks effect the psychological processes, but Ref. 1 attempts to show how this might be done. Reference 2 contains an attempt to understand some of the subt's gradations which characterize neural behavior.

Although the perceptual process as a whole is complex, active, and plastic, it exhibits certain lawful characteristics. For example, the visual psychophysical relations involved in intensity encoding, spatial and temporal contrast effects, flicker fusion, and subjective-color phenomena are specific, quantitative, and repeatable. One suspects that these reflect basic behavioral properties of the underlying neural networks.

It is reasonable to hope that concepts of neural integrative mechanisms along with neuroanatomical data and the data reviewed here may provide for some understanding of these lawful characteristics of perceptual behavior.

THE BASIC NEURAL NETWORKS OF VISION

The fundamental neural pathway involved in vision (3,4) is shown in Fig. 2. The basic structures are the retinal network, the cells of the LGN, and the visual areas in the occipital lobe of the cerebral cortex.

The retinal network is characterized by cross-connection at every level, as is illustrated in Fig. 3. Each receptor makes connections with several bipolar cells, most of which are connected to some halfdozen other receptors as well. The same type of cross-connection occurs at the bipolar-ganglion junctions. Also, there are two classes of cells, amacrines and horizontals, which make transverse connections within the

- 3-



Fig. 2 — Fundamental visual pathway



Fig. 3 - Retinal cross-connection

•n ...

-4-

retina. The cells of the LGN incorporate cross-connection with the optic-fiber terminations and, in turn, cross-connect with the cells of the visual cortex.

It is possible that centrifugal fibers synapse with retinal cells. Fibers from the BSRF synapse with cells of both the LGN and the visual cortex, and the LGN also receives input from the visual cortex. The cells of the visual cortex exhibit complex interconnection patterns and receive input from cerebral "association" areas.

The incidence of light upon the retinal receptors sets off a chain of electrical activity throughout the visual pathway. This activity has been extensively recorded under a variety of conditions with both microelectrodes and macroelectrodes. The former are used to record the behavior of single cells, and the latter are used to record the "average" behavior of a large number of cells. The relatively large body of data showing the responses of groups of visual cells is not reviewed here.*

In recent years a good deal has been learned about the electrical activity of single nerve cells. The picture that emerges is essentially the following: (2,5-7) The soma (or cell body) of a nerve cell is the site of low-magnitude (5 to 10 mv), graded, electrical activity which reflects an integration or synthesis of potentials transmitted to the cell by other neurons. The graded activity at the soma sometimes results in a relatively large (~ 70 mv), distinct potential change (impulse, spike, or pulse) which has a characteristic form and time course independent of the details of the preceding graded activity. It is a time series of such identical pulses which is transmitted by the cell to its synapses with succeeding nerve cells or effectors. Recordings of such outgoing spike trains taken from single retinal ganglion and lateral geniculate cells are reviewed here, and Refs. 8 through 21 provide a reasonably complete list of publications describing behavior of

-5-

^{*}Access to this literature may be obtained, for example, through almost any issue of the journal <u>Electro-Encephalography and Clinical</u> <u>Neurophysiology</u>.

single cells of the visual cortex. Unit recordings from other cell types in the fundamental visual pathway are not available.

The first systematic investigation of the behavior of single visual cells was carried out in the 1930's by Hartline.⁽²²⁾ He used a macroelectrode but dissected optic fibers until only one fiber remained active. Since the advent of the microelectrode some years later, a very large volume of electrical data has been obtained from single visual cells in man, species. This review is concerned with the single visual cells in primates, cats, and rabbits. References 23 and 24 contain relatively comprehensive examinations of the frog and the bush baby, respectively.

Section II discusses characteristics of the neural substrate against which responses to stimulation should be considered. Light and dark adaption, spontaneous activity, interaction among the LGN, BSRF, and the cortex, and posttetanic potentiation are reviewed.

Section III discusses receptive-field organization, and Sections IV and V contain descriptions of the effects of stimulus intensity and wavelength on response measures.

Section VI considers temporal characteristics of responses and the effects of stimulus temporal pattern.

Section VII contains the concluding remarks and a table summarizing salient aspects of the data.

II. SOME CHARACTERISTICS OF THE NEURAL SUBSTRATE

-7-

When the eye has been subjected to either complete darkness or a steady, low-intensity background light long enough for the electrical activity of an associated cell to reach a steady state, the cell is called dark-adapted or light-adapted, accordingly. Dark- and lightadapted states are distinguished by threshold levels and responses to monochromatic stimuli. Ganglion cell thresholds are considerably lower in the dark-adapted state. (25-28) In an investigation of the transition from light to dark adaption in cat ganglion cells, Barlow, Fitzhugh, and Kuffler⁽²⁶⁾ found that the change in threshold takes from 3 min to about 2 hr, depending on the intensity and duration of the light-adapting illumination. (They indicate that this process is approximately four times faster in humans.) Threshold curves to blue and red stimuli exhibit different time courses. The blue curve exhibits two distinct phases, the earlier phase being higher than in the red curve and the later phase being lower, while the red curve is essentially smooth. (The red curve and both phases of the blue curve resemble decaying exponentials.) These findings have been corroborated by Hughes and Maffei who observed ^(27,28) that the cat ganglion cells during dark adaption exhibited thresholds which in all cases decreased monotonically and attained the steady-state value in about 30 min. The differential responses in these two adaptive states to monochromatic stimuli are discussed in Section V.

SPONTANEOUS ACTIVITY

It is universally reported that the majority of ganglion and lateral geniculate cells exhibit pulse trains in either the dark- or lightadapted state in the absence of any stimulation aside from background illumination. These pulse trains are referred to as "spontaneous" activity.

Hughes and Maffei (27, 28) report that cat ganglion cells exhibit systematic changes in spontaneous firing level during the course of dark adaption. When a diffuse light which has been on for several minutes is turned off, the firing frequencies of about half the cells drop to zero and then increase exponentially with a time constant of about 30 sec to a maintained level about 50 percent below the original. The frequencies of the remaining cells exhibit a brief increase, a trough at about 35 sec, a second smaller and broader peak at about 55 sec, and a decline to a maintained level higher than the original in about 1 or 2 min. The dark-adapted steady levels of the latter cells tend to be higher than those of the former.

Kuffler, Fitzhugh, and Barlow⁽²⁹⁾ observed continuous, irregular, spontaneous activity in both light- and dark-adapted cat ganglion cells at the rate of about 20 to 30 spikes/sec (sps) in all cells at all levels of illumination. No systematic relationship was found between spontaneous firing frequency and intensity of background illumination. Some cells exhibited increases in firing frequency, some showed decreases, and others showed no change in frequency level as illumination was increased. In most cells, a 5- to 15-min transient "overshoot" in frequency followed a change in intensity. A histogram of first-order interspike intervals could be fitted quite well by a gamma distribution. The first serial coefficient differed significantly from zero, while the second and third did not. This indicates that the probability of firing at any given time depended only on the times at which the two immediately preceding spikes occurred.

Interspike-interval histograms of spontaneous activity in cat ganglion cells comparable to those described above have been obtained by Fuster et al.⁽³⁰⁾ They report that a change in illumination level produces a transient response and a change in steady-state frequency level but no change in the mode of a given cell. The mean mode of their data was 9.1 ms.

Spontaneous activity is reported in almost all of the publications on cat ganglion cells listed in the References of this Memorandum, and all findings appear to be consistent with the preceding analyses. Specifically, no tendency of spikes "clustering" into groups has been reported at this level.⁽³¹⁾

Hubel⁽³¹⁾ reports spontaneous activity in the lateral geniculate cells of an awake or sleeping cat at 10 to 20 sps. In the awake cat,

-8-

the activity in the lateral geniculate cell appears to be random in the same manner as in the ganglion cell. In the sleeping cat, however, the spikes tend to group into clusters of 2 to 8 spikes, and in each burst the frequency is close to 500 sps. (This clustering is obliterated by a response to a specific light stimulus.)

Many other workers have also reported this tendency to cluster in the lateral geniculate cells of the cat. (32-41) Levick (36) and Bishop (35)have examined the spontaneous discharge of the dark-adapted lateral geniculate cells in some detail. Levick reports that many units exhibit mean discharge rates that are relatively stable for periods of 5 to 10 min but that it is uncommon for this stability to las⁺ longer than 30 min. He classifies the firing patterns into three groups: (1) the stable group, where the mean rate for two-thirds of the firing patterns is less than 10 sps, the most common range being 4 to 6 sps, (2) the irregularly unstable group, and (3) the regularly unstable group. Many of the firing patterns having a regularly unstable rate showed mean rates of discharge varying in a cyclic manner. The most common periods in these cycles were 0.3 to 0.5 sec and 1 to 20 min. Spontaneous activity was obliterated or severely depressed in 61 percent of the cells, following blockage of retinal discharge by increasing intraocular pressure. The remaining 39 percent exhibited either a brief transient and return to normal or no response at all to this blockage.

Bishop⁽³⁵⁾ examined interspike-interval histograms from the stable mean-rate data based on two levels of coarseness (100-ms and 8-ms "bins"). He found that 76 of 112 samples exhibited the burst activity and that the more coarse histograms appeared to resemble an exponential distribution, except for a depression (of varying depth) around the 8- to 16ms bin.

Fuster⁽³⁰⁾ reports bursts of 3 to 5 spikes in the cat LGN at frequencies of about 500 sps occurring at intervals of 80 to 200 ms. About half the units investigated showed -uponderant interspike intervals, in the ranges 2 to 3.5 ms and 6 to 10 ms.

Negishi et al.⁽⁴¹⁾ report that bursts in the cat LGN have a mean of 4 spikes/burst, a mean duration of 20 ms, and a mean intraburst frequency of 274 sps and occur at a mean rate of 5.3 bursts/sec.

-9-

No detailed analyses of spontaneous activity in primate ganglion or lateral geniculate cells are available, but reports of Hubel and Wiesel⁽⁴²⁾ and the deValois group⁽⁴³⁻⁵⁰⁾ establish that it does exist. In the lateral geniculate cells spontaneous activity occurs at the rate of 10 to 20 sps in the light-adapted state and is essentially unrelated to the level of background illumination, although a transient follows a change in level.⁽⁴⁶⁾

Jacobs⁽⁵¹⁾ reports that the cells of the monkey LGN (see Section V) show one of two changes in firing rate to a given shift in stimulus luminance: The frequencies of the excitatory cells increase with increasing brightness, and the frequencies of the inhibitory cells decrease with increasing brightness.

In both the ganglion and lateral geniculate cells of the rabbit, ^(52,53) spontaneous activity is characterized by a clustering of 2 to 3 spikes at frequencies of about 300 sps. The overall rate is about 20 to 40 sps in ganglion cells and about 10 to 20 sps in the LGN.

INTERACTION AMONG CENTERS

The firing patterns of ganglion and lateral geniculate cells are influenced not only by activity in the retinal receptors, but also by activity in the BSRF, as are most sensory channels. ⁽⁵⁴⁾ Ogden and Brown⁽⁵⁵⁾ obtained evidence of an efferent influence on primate ganglion cells. Extracellular recordings at the level of ganglion dendrites revealed potentials whose properties are consistent with their hypothesis that small efferent fibers in the optic nerve excite the amacrine cells which in turn inhibit the ganglion cells.

It is reported that similar potentials could not be found in the cat retina. Ogawa reports that "direct recording from single optic tract axons [in the cat] has failed to reveal any evidence that they are activated by stimulation of the midbrain reticular formation..." Maffei and Rizzolatti⁽⁵⁶⁾ found no difference between the responses of cat ganglion cells to flashes of light in sleeping and waking states. However, two workers report that stimulation of the BSRF in the cat potentiates activity in some ganglion cells and inhibits it in others 1A both spontaneous firing⁽⁵⁷⁾ and light-induced discharge.^(57,58)

-10-

In dark-adapted lateral geniculate cells of the cat, spontaneous activity is markedly affected by BSRF stimulation, the modification being characterized by a rise in frequency which exhibits a peak about 135 ms after stimulation and levels off at a rate substantially higher than the normal rate. (39) Injection of sodium pertobarbital, which depresses activity in the BSRF, obliterates this effect. Furthermore, in the presence of a flashing light stimulus, BSRF stimulation improves temporal resolution. The maximum frequency of a flickering light to which this type of cell responds is increased, and the firing is restricted to a particular phase of the cycle. When these cells are lightadapted, the effect on spontaneous activity is still present, bu: there is no discernible improvement in temporal resolution. When the brainstem connection to the nucleus is destroyed, the percentage of darkadapted lateral geniculate cells which cease firing after retinal blockage increases from 61 to 85. (36)

Hernández-Peón^(58,59) reports that BSRF stimulation reduces the population response of the cat LGN to a visual stimulus and that comparable depression is found when the cat is attentive to acoustic or olfactory stimulation. Suzuki and Taira,⁽⁶⁰⁾ however, report that the effect of BSRF stimulation on the response of single cells in the cat LGN to optic-tract stimulation differs markedly among cells and usually exhibits a time course involving both facilitory and inhibitory phases. Considering responses of all the cells, they report that more time was involved in facilitory than in inhibitory phases. Furthermore, population responses for this case showed marked facilitation to this stimulation.

A state of waking defined by electroencephalographic recording can be reproduced by stimulation of the BSRF. Maffei and Rizzolatti (56) confirm that the bursts of spontaneous activity in single cells in the cat LGN are absent in the waking state and report that responses of these cells to flashes of light are markedly higher in the waking state, whether that state is attained naturally or by stimulation of the BSRF. Furthermore, no response to light was altered by PSRF stimulation in the awake cat.

-11-

However, another source⁽⁶¹⁾ reports that the potentials which accompany deep sleep facilitate a population response in the cat LGN to optic-tract stimulation. Possible resolution of this point is offered by Dagnino et al.⁽⁶²⁾ who report that population responses in the cat LGN to optic-tract stimulation are larger during the waking state than during light sleep, but larger yet in deep sleep.

It is reported $(^{63-65)}$ that the responses of cells in the cat LGN to optic-tract stimulation are influenced also by stimulation of the visual cortex. The effect is inhibitory, has a latency of about 10 ms, is maximally effective in 60 to 100 ms, and lasts from 400 to 700 ms.

Dodt⁽⁶⁶⁾ has reported activity in rabbit ganglion cells as a result of stimulating the contralateral optic tract. The responses are quite distinct from typical antidromic responses, which were not attained with any visual stimulus tested. From this he inferred the existence of a centrifugal influence in this species. The impulses obtained often occurred repetitively at frequencies of 400 to 600 cps. Increasing light adaption lengthened the latencies of the responses and in some cases obliterated them.

In dark-adapted lateral geniculate cells of the rabbit, spontaneous activity is virtually unaffected by retinal blockage. (53) However, if the brain-stem connections are severed, many units cease their activity, and those that remain active are silenced by retinal blockage. There is a general correlation of activity in these cells to the activity of the EEG.

Fuster and Doctor⁽⁶⁷⁾ report that BSRF stimulation does not affect the lateral geniculate response to light flashes but that injection of sodium pentobarbitol results in depression of that response.

PLASTIC BEHAVIOR

In addition to the temporal characteristics of responses (see Section VI), some relatively long-lasting variations have been observed which appear to reflect a plasticity of the underlying neural structures. Such effects have been investigated thoroughly in the cat LGN.

Hernandez-Peon et al.⁽⁶⁸⁾ report that the population responses in the LGN of most cats to a series of 1-ms flashes presented at a frequency

-12-

of 125 to 200 cps exhibited marked habituation. The diminution of response size always followed a waking and waning course and involved from several hundred to several thousand flashes. In cases where habituation required relatively few flashes, reinitiation of the flashing stimulus after only a few minutes of suspension produced responses to the first flashes which were as large as the original responses. However, in cases where habituation was established with many thousands of flashes, responses to a reinitiated flashing stimulus remained diminished for up to 24 hr. Extraneous stimulation of acoustic or visual modalities brought about an immediate recovery of the diminished potentials. These responses were not merely transient responses to the extraneous stimulus but persisted after its cessation.

The administration of an anesthetic dose of Nembutal enhanced the potentials which were diminished by habituation. Furthermore, habituation could not be reestablished in an anesthetized animal.

These authors report that the optic-tract response remained unmodified while the LGN habituation was observed.

A series of investigations^{*} have shown that the responses in the cat LGN to stimulation of optic-tract fibers are influenced by conditioning shocks applied to those fibers prior to stimulation. Such responses in an awake, unanesthetized cat following conditioning with a single shock are inhibited for up to 2 sec, the inhibition being a maximum of 60 percent at about 40 to 80 ms. In anesthetized cats, single-shock conditioning is followed by a facilitory period reaching a maximum of fout 113 percent at about 5 ms, an inhibitory phase reaching a maximum of about 60 percent at about 20 to 40 ms, a relatively rapid rise for about 150 ms, and a much slower rise to the control level which may take up to 2 sec.

Conditioning of the optic tract with repetitive shocks applied at a frequency of 400 cps for 20 ms in an awake, unanesthetized cat results in LGN responses to test shocks which are greatly depressed immediately after conditioning, and responses attain control level only if obtained some 15 to 50 sec after conditioning. Morlock and Marshall⁽⁷⁰⁾ report

*See Refs. 37, 38, and 69 through 74.

-13-

that responses to test shocks applied after this period have the same amplitude as control responses, but Bishop⁽³⁷⁾ suggests that a prolonged depressive period may exist in this casc.

The responses of the anesthetized cat under the same conditions show an initial (and immediate) depressed period, a rise to a peak at about 40 ms, and a subsequent, second subnormal period which may last from 5 min to several hours, depending on the intensity and duration of conditioning. Evarts and Hughes (71) have shown that the 40-ms peak in the above case corresponds to responses greater than the control responses (and thereby constitutes posttetanic potentiation) only if the conditioning tetanus is applied while the LGN is in a depressed period. Otherwise, the peak corresponds to responses about equal in magnitude to the control responses. (70)

Morlock et al.,⁽⁶⁹⁾ recording subthreshold activity in this situation (anesthetized cat, tetanic conditioning), have foun that the amplitudes of excitatory postsynaptic potentials (EPSPs) are modified in precise accordance with the postconditioning time course given above. About 90 percent of the EPSPs observed showed this change, while the remainder showed no change.

BASIC RESPONSE TYPES

Against this background of spontaneous activity and interconnection, cells respond in one of two ways to a light stimulus. First, the firing frequency may increase during light stimulation, reaching a maximum (usually of the order of 50 to 100 sps with typical intensities) in about 100 ms and then declining to a still-elevated steady-state value in about 300 or 400 ms. The second type of response is characterized by a decrease in firing frequency during the presentation of the stimulus and a response very similar to that described above, but in this case the response occurs when the stimulation is stopped. These response types are known as the "on" and "off" responses, respectively.^{*}

* These definitions are not intended to describe the diversity and variability of temporal patterns associated with different types of stimuli.

-14-

(As indicated, the "off" response is associated with firing reduction during presentation of the stimulus in almost all cases, and this condition is to be assumed for all "off" responses described in this Memorandum unless the contrary is explicitly stated.)

Figure 4, taken from recordings of the deValois group,⁽⁷⁵⁾ shows "on" and "off" responses in two lateral geniculate cells of the macaque monkey. The top line on each of the four records is the signal marker with upward deflection indicating that the light is on, and the duration of the flash is 500 ms. The top two records show "on" responses, and the bottom two records show "off" responses. Note the spontaneous activity exhibited by these cells and its inhibition prior to the "off" responses.



Fig.4—Single-cell records from a dorsal-layer cell and a ventral-layer cell of the lateral geniculate nucleus

Some cells exhibit a combination of both types of response to certain types of light stimulation, and these responses are called "on-off" responses. Although the relative strengths of the response types in these cells may be altered by changes in light intensity, it is generally true that the type of response characteristic of a given cell does not however, may alter the response type. These cases are discussed in Sections III and V.

*

.

III. RECEPTIVE-FIELD ORGANIZATION

RECEPTIVE FIELDS

The concept of a receptive field is to be considered a property of a given cell. It may be defined as that retinal area populated by the set of receptors which when stimulated by light cause a marked change in electrical activity of the cell.^{*} The size of a cell's receptive field is influenced by stimulus intensity, spectral composition, size, and state of adaption. However, an apparently basic feature of receptive-field organization has been revealed by small (dia \approx 0.1 mm), circular, white stimuli of moderate intensities. The following discussion relates to this type of stimulation.

Hubel and Wiesel^(4.2) have examined receptive-field organization in 112 light-adapted, primate ganglion cells. They found that all cells were one of two types: those whose receptive fields contained a roughly circular "core" region which gave exclusively "on" responses and an annular region surrounding this core which gave exclusively "off" responses; or, conversely, those whose receptive fields contained a core region giving "off" responses and a peripheral region giving "on" responses. Responses containing both "on" and "off" components could be obtained only when portions of both regions of the field were stimulated simultaneously. A salient feature of the results is the antagonistic nature of the two receptive-field regions: Stimulation of the periphery tends to inhibit the response of the core as well as elicit the opposite response type, and vice versa.

Hubel and Wiesel also noted two interesting aspects of field geometry revealed by plotting receptive-field diameters against the distance from the fovea, as shown in rig. 5, where 1 deg is approximately equal to a linear dimension of 360, 250, and 100 μ on the retina of the primate, cat, and rabbit, respectively. First, core diameters tend to

-17-

It is likely that there are receptors within the field thus defined which do not influence the cell, but on a coarse scale the receptors which do influence the cell are in general contiguous. Such finegrain heterogeneity as may exist is not relevant to results obtained with the stimulus sizes dealt with here.



Fig.5—Spatial distribution of the receptive-field diameters

become significantly smaller as the fovea is approached. Second, there is an apparent preponderance of "on" cores near the fovea. The validity of the last statement is questionable because of the relatively small size of the sample. Periphery diameters were not measured explicitly, although the comment is made that "for most fields the total diameter was many times that of the centre." In many cases it was necessary to use spot and background intensities about 2 log units higher than normally used in cat cells in order to obtain a response from the annular periphery. Gouras⁽²⁵⁾ observed that the effect of the annular periphery disappeared at low stimulus intensities.

No description of receptive-field organization in primate lateral geniculate cells has been found.

Kuffler⁽⁷⁶⁾ had previously described the same sort of receptivefield organization in cat ganglion cells, and his description has been corroborated many times.^{*} He reported that although it was necessary

* See Refs. 29, 31, and 77 through 84.

-18-

in some cases to change the adaptive state, stimulus intensity, area, or location, it was possible to obtain either the "on" or "off" circular core and opposing annular periphery in all units. The antagonism of the two regions was emphasized.

Information concerning the size and retinal distribution of receptive fields of cat ganglion cells has since been obtained. Core diameters tend to be smaller (~ 0.25 mm or less) in the centralis than in the periphery (~ 0.5 to 1 mm), while periphery diameters are about 1 to 3 mm throughout the retina. ^{*} Core thresholds are about the same throughout the retina. However, Wiesel reports that thresholds for diffuse stimuli are higher in the centralis than in the periphery, and this is probably due to the higher ratio of the periphery diameter to the core diameter in the centralis. ⁽⁷⁸⁾ Also, he reports that the number of "on" cells is approximately equal to the number of "off" cells in both the centralis and the periphery.

In dark-adapted cat ganglion cells it has been found that the effects of the opposing periphery are absent. (77,83) The length of time necessary for the periphery effect to disappear is about 50 percent longer than the time for the threshold transition under the same conditions. Furthermore, the effects of the pposing periphery are diminished when background illumination is increased. (76,79)

McIlwain⁽⁸⁰⁾ has recently shown that a cat ganglion or lateral geniculate cell may be influenced by the motion of a black disc some 10 mm from the receptive-field center. Such stimulation facilitated the response to a spot light on the core and, in a few cases, elicited a direct response. The frequency and amplitude of the motion seemed to be critical, and a stationary disc had no effect. This phenomenon has been corroborated by Levick et al.⁽⁸⁵⁾

Rodieck and Stone⁽⁸³⁾ were unable to find any cat ganglicn cells responding preferentially to specific directions of stimulus motion.

As might be expected, the receptive-field organization of lateral geniculate cells of the cat is very similar to that of the species'

-19~

^{*}See Refs. 76, 78, 79, 81, and 83.

ganglion neurons.^{*} The one significant difference apports to be that the degree of suppression of the core by the periphery is much higher in lateral geniculate calls.^(22,80,87) In fact, many lateral geniculate cells in the cat do not respond to diffuse light.^(33,86) (Figure 6 on p. 23 illustrates this point.) Bishop and his colleagues^(86,87) report that some lateral geniculate cells of the cat respond only to specific features of a visual stimulus (e.g., preferential sensitivity to a stationary black spot, large or small stimuli, rapid oscillatory movements, or specific direction of motion). Hubel,⁽³¹⁾ however, explicitly reports that he found no preferential sensitivity to motion within the receptive field.

Recent work has shown that receptive-field organizations in rabbit ganglion (52, 88-90) and lateral geniculate cells (91, 92) are more diverse. Barlow, Hill, and Levick⁽⁸⁸⁻⁹⁰⁾ report that about half of the rabbit ganglion cells are of the core and opposing annulus variety (25 percent "on" core and 23 percent "off" core) and that the remainder are preferentially sensitive to motion. Forty percent of the cells exhibit a maximum response to motion in a particular direction, a null response to motion in the opposite direction, and graded levels of response to motion in intermediate directions. These cells are distinguishable from the classical variety in several respects: (1) The preferential response to motion has not been explained by a simple temporal property of the classic field; (2) the same direction preference is shown for spots that are lighter or darker than the background illumination; (3) the discharge is very insensitive to light intensity; and (4) the receptive fields are homogeneous with respect to response type (most give "on" and "off" responses at all points, though some give only "on" responses at all points). The direction-sensitive mechanism appears to be associated with "subunits," which extend about 0.25 deg and of which there are about a dozen in a given receptive field. The direction sensitivity is thus distributed over the field and is not associated with one given boundary. There is an optimum velocity for this effect, the

*See Refs. 31, 33, 79, 80, 82, 86, and 87.

-20-

most common magnitude being about 5 deg/sec. The remaining 12 percent of the cells are also preferentially sensitive to motion, but the salient stimulus feature in these cells is speed rather than direction: Some cells with large receptive fields respond only to rapid motions, and some with small fields respond only to slow motions.

Receptive-field organization is similarly diverse among lightadapted lateral geniculate cells of the rabbit. ^(91,92) Arden⁽⁹¹⁾ reports that the classical core and opposing periphery arrangement is seldom found in these cells. Of 129 cells studied, he found 47 cells which exhibited receptive fields homogoneous with respect to response type. These fields were commonly oval in shape, a typical dimension being 6 deg. The majority of the remaining cells⁽⁹²⁾ had irregularly shaped receptive fields of great variety, the one common factor being that most boundaries (between adjacent regions and external limits) extended along tangential or radial lines in a polar-coordinate system centered on the optic axis. Many of these receptive fields were quite large; others were relatively small and exhibited "tails" on an otherwise circular field. Areas and organizational patterns changed markedly with stimulus intensity.

Furthermore, the response character of the rabbit cells differs from that reported in other species. "Off" responses are essentially uncorrelated with inhibition during stimulus presentation. (52,91) Responses are brief, and in many cells ascertainment of a response is possible only through synchronization of pulses to a flickering stimulus. (53,91)

Over the years many investigators have obtained responses in ganglion cells of various vertebrates with diffuse light stimulation. These responses contain varying amounts of both "on" and "off" response types. They most probably represent the confluence of two opposing types of influence $^{(95)}$ and reflect the two antagonistic receptive-field regions described by Kuffler. In cats the combined response is more commonly obtained from the "off"-core cells, $^{(78)}$ but it is also obtained from some "on"-core cells.

*See Refs. 22, 93, and 94.

-21-

DISTRIBUTION OF SENSITIVITY

Figure 6 shows the effect of the size of illuminated retinal area on response thresholds in cat ganglion and lateral geniculate cells.^{*} The core diameter of this unit is about 1 deg. The threshold decreases as the number of active core receptors is increased. However, as the opposing periphery is invaded, the threshold rises.

Wiesel⁽⁷⁸⁾ reports that similar results are obtained by using constant-intensity stimuli of increasing area and by measuring latency or average frequency.

Figure 7 shows the firing frequency of a response in a ganglion cell in the cat as a function of the position of a spot stimulus (3min dia) within the receptive field. The upper curve represents the average firing rate during an 88-ms period just after the light was turned on, and the lower curve represents the average firing rate during the last 400-ms of the "on" period. Corroborating information is given in Refs. 33, 76, 77, and 84.

Rodieck and Stone⁽⁸³⁾ report responses to combinations of spot stimuli in ganglion cells of the cat are approximately equal to the sum of the individual responses.

Hubel and Wiesel⁽⁴²⁾ report comparable area effects in a primate ganglion cell, and as indicated earlier, no studies of primate lateral geniculate cells utilizing small-diameter stimuli have been found.

In rabbit ganglion cells of the direction-sensitive variety, threshold intensity is proportional to the reciprocal of the area illuminated within 20 min of arc of the field center and approximately proportional to the square root of that quantity (Piper's law) from 20 min of arc to 3 deg. (89,90)** Thomson (52) reports that response frequency exhibits a Gaussian-like dependence on distance from the field center and that latencies are smallest at the center. However, Barlow and Levick report that latencies are not systematically related to position in the receptive field. (90)

-22-

^{*}See Ref. 78 for more quantitative data relative to this effect in cat ganglion cells.

[&]quot;It is tempting to associate the demarcation line of these regions with the motion-sensitive "subunit" size, as is pointed out in Ref. 90.

It has been reported that the logarithm of threshold intensity in lateral geniculate cells of the rabbit (averaged for three similar cells with homogeneous fields) bears a positive linear relationship to the logarithm of the area stimulated. (91) Also, the response frequency increases as the stimulus is moved closer to the field center.







-

Position along dia

Fig.7 — Effects of spot light on firing frequency in a cat ganglion cell⁽⁸³⁾

IV. THE INFLUENCE OF STIMULUS INTENSITY

The most readily obtained and often used measures of "strength" of a spike-train response to a given stimulus are the time interval between the stimulus onset and the first spike and a characteristic frequency of the train (usually an average over the first 100 to 500 ms following light onset or cessation in visual cells). The effect of stimulus intensity on these measures is considered in this section.

Diffuse stimuli have been used in most investigations of intensity effects. This situation, as pointed out in Section III, results in the confluence of two opposing factors in most ganglion and lateral geniculate cells. As a consequence, there is a relatively high degree of diversity in the results. However, the relations of stimulus intensity to response strength may be classified into six groups, as illustrated in Fig. °.



Logarithm of light intensity

Fig.8-Relation of response strength to stimulus intensity

There are few data relative to intensity influence on responses in primate ganglion cells. Hubel and Wiesel⁽⁴²⁾ found that in an "off" cell "a decrease in intensity of the [spot] white light produced even weaker 'off' responses."

-24-

Firing frequency in lateral geniculate cells of the primate is systematically related to the intensity of a diffuse stimulus.^{*} Increasing the light intensity increases the rate of firing in a cell that has been excited by this stimulus and decreases the rate of firing in a cell that has been inhibited. The difference between the frequency associated with the stimulus and the spontaneous frequency is usually related to the logarithm of stimulus intensity as in form 5 of Fig. 8. However, the slopes vary widely among cells, and in some cells responses are irregularly related to light intensity.

The results of two investigations $(^{79,96})$ of the dependence of the response in cat ganglion cells on diffuse light intensity $\epsilon \ge \text{consistent}$, although the scatter in parameter values is large. "Off" responses in both "off" cells and "on-off" cells exhibit a dependency of form 3. Both investigators report curves of type 2 or 3 for the "on" response in "on" cells. The "on" response in "on-off" cells, however, seems to be anomalous. Suzuki et al. $(^{79})$ report frequency dependencies which are essentially flat over relatively wide intensity ranges and which consistently exhibit single depressions, often at the intensity level associated with the peak of the "off" response from the same cell.

Fitzhugh, ⁽⁹⁸⁾ averaging frequencies based on 10-ms "bins" over many cat ganglion cells, found a relation between the logarithm of frequency increase above spontaneous level and the logarithm of diffuse light intensity which was linear over a wide range and leveled off at high intensities.

Brown and Wiesel ⁽⁹⁹⁾ report a gauglion cell of the "off" variety which ϵ shibits increasing latency in the "off" response to increasing light intensity.

^{**} The "on" response in "on-off" cells differs further from other types of response in showing shorter latencies, (97) decaying faster, (79) and exhibiting spectral responses distinguishable from those of the other types (see Section V). Hartline(22) found that in the frog the only response casure linearly related to the logarithm of stimulus intensity was the reciprocal of latency in this response type.

-25-

^{*}See Refs. 45, 46, 50, and 51.

Suzuki et al.(79) report response dependencies on diffuse light intensity in lateral geniculate cells of the cat to be of the same form as their counterparts in cat ganglion cells (form 3 in "off" and in "on" responses, and the relatively flat, anomalous behavior in the "on" response of "on-off" cells). Erulkar and Fillenz, (34) however. investigating the same situation, report that an increase in intensity was followed by an increase in response duration and in total number of spikes in some cells, and by a decrease in these two measures in others. (It should be noted that these statements do not necessarily imply a decrease of some average frequency based on a fixed time period in either case.) With increasing intensity, some cells e.hibited an increase in first-spike latency and others exhibited a decrease. Neither of these behavior patterns was associated exclusively with either "on" or "off" responses. In "on-off" cells the latency dependencies for the two responses were of opposite types (one increasing, the other decreasing). It is reported that these inverse latency curves are of form 2, but the data show large scatter at high intensities, and the curves exhibited appear to be consistent with a linear relationship throughout the intensity range. There is great variability among the slopes of these curves, ranging from a 10- to 300-ms latency change in a 10^4 intensity increase.

Suzuki and Kato⁽⁶⁵⁾ report a relation of type 5 between the magnitude of a response in the cat LGN and the intensity of a shock delivered to the optic tract. When the response was conditioned by stimulation of the visual cortex (see Section II), the response was diminished, but the form of the relation remained unchanged.

As indicated earlier, those rabbit ganglion cells which are preferentially sensitive to motion are very insensitive to light intensity. $(^{88,89})$ Thomson, however, reports more conventional cells in the rabbit retina which respond to increased intensity with an increase in frequency and a decrease in latency. $(^{52})$

In the lateral geniculate cells of the rabbit, it is reported that an increase in diffuse light intensity does not seem to be correlated with frequency per se but that it does result in improved synchronization of the spikes to the flashes of a flickering light.⁽⁵³⁾

-26-

V. THE INFLUENCE OF STIMULUS WAVELENGTH

The effects of stimulus wavelength are usually displayed as curves in a plane: The abscissa is the stimulus wavelength, the ordinate is response measure, and a parameter sometimes represents the stimulus intensity. In some cases, response measures (inverse first-spike latency or "average" frequency) are plotted directly. In other cases, the reciprocal of the energy necessary to achieve either (1) an arbitrary level of either response characteristic or (2) threshold is used as a measure of "sensitivity." Response measures that are plotted directly are referred to as spectral response curves, and the others are referred to as sensitivity curves.

Consider first the responses of primate ganglion cells. Gouras⁽²⁵⁾ has shown that there exists a critical level of light intensity below which spectral response curves, based on latency or number of spikes, exhibit a broad peak at about 510 mµ. Above 510 mµ this peak shifts. Below the critical level, monochromatic lights whose intensities are balanced for scotopic vision produce identical effects in a given ganglion cell, while above this level, a sensitivity curve resembles the spectral sensitivity of peripheral-cone vision.

In a preliminary investig on using monochromatic light, Hubel and Wiesel⁽⁴²⁾ found three types of primate ganglion cells: (1) cells giving "on" responses to all wavelengths, (2) cells giving "off" responses to all wavelengths, and (3) cells in which a change in wavelength caused a change in the type of response. There were "indications of some variability in the spectral sensitivity peaks" of cells in groups (1) and (2). Only 3 cells out of 100 were of group (3), and these cells gave "off" responses to long wavelengths (> 500 mµ). Furthermore, cells of groups (1) and (2) responded "briskly" to white light, while those of group (3) were relatively insensitive to it.

DeVaiois and his colleagues have probed the electrical activity of single lateral geniculate cells in monkeys in relation to diffuse, monochromatic light stimulation. Three classes of cells have been

-27--

^{*}See Refs. 43 throug^{1,} 51, 100, and 101.

found, and each class is relegated exclusively to two adjacent lateral geniculate laminations. (43-45,50)

Cells in the two dorsal layers give "on" responses to all stimulation regardless of wavelength, (43-45) and some cells are characterized by a relatively low level of spontaneous activity. Spectral response curves, based on firing frequency, are of two types: those with narwow single peaks and those with double peaks. Cells with receptive fields in the fovea are virtually all of the narrow, single-peak variety and do not exhibit peak shifts with varying levels of background illumination. Single peaks appear at 510, 550, 590, or 620 mg. A commonly occurring type of cell exhibits a narrow peak at 440 mµ and a lesser peak at 510 mµ, all cells with a peak at 440 mµ laving another at 510 mµ. Furthermore, many cells exhibit a peak at 510 mµ and a lesser one at 440 mµ, alt ough some show only single peaks at 510 mµ. Cells with receptive fields in the retinal periphery are more likely to display multiple peaks and do exhibit peak shifting with a change in background illumination. Another commonly occurring type of cell shows double peaks in the red and green regions.

Another class of cells consists of those in the two ventral layers which give "off" responses to all wavelengths. (43-45,50) Most of these cells exhibit spectral response curves with broad single peaks around 510 or 550 mµ, although a few curves do have narrow peaks. Thresholds, measured by decreased firing frequency during light stimulation, are 2 to 3 log units lower in these cells than in the "on" cells. Also, a higher level of spontaneous activity is encountered here.

The calls of both of the above classes are quite sensitive to light intensity, * showing the same type of logarithmic dependence that they show to white light (see Section III). They are reported to be quite ansensitive to shifts in wavelength when the standard and test wavelengths are balanced for equal photopic brightness.

The third class of cells consists of those of the intermediate layers whose response type changes with a change in the wavelength of the stimulus. Figure 9 shows the forms of spectral response curves

^{**}See Refs. 46, 48, 50, and 51. ** See Refs. 44, 45, 47, and 50.

-28-



Fig.9 — Spectral response curves for several dark-adapted cells⁽⁴⁵⁾

for several dark-adapted cells. These curves are based on the average firing frequency in an "on" or "off" response to constant-energy stimulation.

The cell at the lower end of the spectrum (green or blue) may give either an "on" or an "off" response, but the response at the other end of the spectrum (red or yellow) is always of the opposite type. The "on" and "off" regions are separated by a range of about 20 mµ, through which the cell elicits essentially no response. The cells are characterized by an almost complete absence of response to white light, even of very high intensities. Although these curves show "considerable variation both in terms of the sensitivity peaks and the relative balance between the two opponent processes,"⁽⁴⁷⁾ they fall into one of two classes: opposing response peaks of red and green and opposing response peaks of blue and yellow.

Spectral curves have been obtained from the red-green cells by monochromatic light adaptation. $(47)^*$ Adaptation to a wavelength corresponding to one of the spectral peaks of a cell results in complete elimination of the type of response associated with that peak, the

No information pertaining to this aspect of behavior in blueyellow cells has been found.

-29-

opposite response type now occurring at all wavelengths. The wavelength of the optimum response is some 30 m μ closer to the spectrum center than in the dark-adapted case. The curves obtained in this manner show very little variation from cell to cell, as seen in Fig. 10.⁽⁴⁷⁾



Fig.10 — Spectral curves in red-green cells adapted to monochromatic light⁽⁴⁷⁾

All the above observations relating to these "on-off" cells of the intermediate layers are based on constant-energy stimulation.^{*} When adapted to monochromatic light, the sensitivity of these cells to changes in wavelength has been investigated on the basis of constant-luminosity stimuli.⁽⁴³⁾ Both the red-green and blue-yellow cells have been found to be quite sensitive to wavelength changes throughout the spectrum. This is particularly true of the red-green type in the region of 560 to 610 mµ and of the blue yellow type in the regions of 470 to 500 mµ and 550 to 600 mµ. These cells in general are very insensitive to intensity changes compared to the other two classes of

-30-

The two single-peak spectral response curves of light-adapted red-green cells, based on stimuli balanced for photopic illumination, dictate a curve of $\Delta\lambda$ versus λ which matches psychophysical-hue discrimination data. (47)

cells; however, they do show some intensity sensitivity, and this is inversely related to the wavelength sensitivity.

In an examination of the LGN of the squirrel monkey, * Jacobs (49,100) attempted to correlate the increase or decrease in frequency during light stimulation to the intensity and wavelengths of monchromatic stimuli. He found that the cells fall into one of three groups: those giving "on" responses to all wavelengths, those giving "off" responses to all wavelengths, and those whose response type changes with wavelength. The spectral curves of all cells of the first two groups exhibit broad spectral peaks between 530 and 590 mu. There is a good deal of variability in the data, and secondary peaks and depressions are often observed. The response frequencies, averaged over (1) several excitatory cells and (2) several inhibitory cells as functions of wavelength and intensity, exhibit roughly linear relations to the logarithm of intensity. A spectral sensitivity curve, based on the intensity necessary to obtain a given frequency, metches the photopic luminosity function. Similarly, responses averaged over four additional cells giving "off" responses only can be made to approximate the scotopic luminosity curve.

Jones⁽¹⁰¹⁾ reports that cells of the LGN of the owl monkey respond to diffuse monochromatic stimulation with either increases or decreases in firing rate. No cell was found which changed its response type with a change in wavelength. Spectral sensitivity plots of 143 cells reflected 3 classes of cells with peak sensitivities at about 500, 530, and 560 mµ.

Granit (93,102,103) reports sensitivity curves taken from darkadapted cat ganglion cells which approximate both the rhodopsin absorption spectrum and the human scotopic sensitivity curve (exhibiting broad peaks at about 500 mµ). Furthermore, in the light-adapted cells studied, about 36 percent showed sensitivity curves approximating the human photopic curve (exhibiting broad peaks at about 560 mµ). (93,104)

This species is deficient in retinal cones, exhibits an essentially unlaminated lateral geniculate body, and has a severe discrimination loss at the red end of the spectrum.

-31-

Suzuki⁽⁷⁹⁾ reports "off" responses, "on" responses, and "off" components of "on-off" responses in light-adapted ganglion cells of the cat which exhibit sensitivity curves with broad peaks at about 500 mµ, the "on" response in "on-off" cells being anomalous. Also, at low intensities spectral response curves in all response types show a broad peak at about 500 mµ, and at higher intensities the peaks are one of two types: either a broader peak at 500 mµ or a flat plateau over the entire spectrum except for the red end, where there is a precipitous drop. Donner⁽⁹⁶⁾ describes a light-adapted cell whose spectral response curves show the latter type of intensity dependence. In general, he reports "on" responses exhibiting spectral response curves of the broad 500 mµ-peak variety and more irregular "off" curves exhibiting various shapes and multiple peaks.

Neither sensitivity nor spectral response curves having narrow peaks have been discovered in cat ganglion cells. Granit, however, has obtained such narrow-peaked sensitivity curves indirectly by subtracting curves obtained in different adaptational states.⁽¹⁰⁵⁾ (See Ref. 106 for a review of Granit's attempt to find these "modulators" by indirect methods.)

Lenno: ⁽⁹⁷⁾ reports that cat ganglion cells giving strong responses to red stimulation are correlated with fast-conducting optic fibers and that those giving strong responses to blue stimulation are correlated with slow-conducting optic fibers. Cohn's report ⁽³²⁾ is consistent with this in that responses to blue light occur in the lateral geniculate body about 5 ms later than responses to yellow or white light.

Suzuki⁽⁷⁹⁾ reports sensitivity curves obtained from light-adapted lateral geniculate cells in the cat which are similar to those found in ganglion cells. The spectral response curves of these cells, however, were more complicated. At low intensities the curves exhibited the common broad peak at 500 mµ, but as the intensity was increased this peak disappeared and two maxima (420 through 480 mµ and 520 through 600 mµ) appeared. This behavior was reported for all response types.

 $Cohn^{(32)}$ failed to find any modification of pulse pattern in the LGN of the cat in correlation to the differing wavelengths of light with which he stimulated the retina.

-32-

Hill and Marg⁽¹⁰⁷⁾ report that rabbit ganglion cells exhibit spectral response curves with peaks at one of two wavelengths: 50C or 460 mµ. It is probable that the peak at 500 mµ is associated with rabbit rhodopsin and that the peak at 460 mµ is associated with the rabbit cone pigment.

It has been reported (108) that sensitivity curves (of both varieties) based on rabbit ERG, i.e., potentials representing a large number of retinal cells, are the same in both the light- and dark-adapted states and approximate closely the rhodopsin absorption curve.

Evidence of an absence of clear-cut wavelength effects in the lateral geniculate cells of the rabbit has been reported: (109) Eightynine of 106 sensitivity curves from 51 cells were put into 7 groups according to the location of spectral peaks (435, 445, 460, 505, 515, 580, and 635 mµ); in 2 groups (445 and 505 mµ) the responses were inhibitory, and the other responses were excitatory.

VI. TEMPORAL FEATURES

RESPONSES TO SUSTAINED STIMULI

No systematic investigation of the time course of responses to sustained stimuli in single, primate ganglion cells has been found. Figure 11 shows examples of four such responses based on spike trains recorded from an "on"-core unit and an "off"-core unit by Hubel and Wiesel.⁽⁴²⁾ The frequency values are based on the numbers of spikes in successive 100-ms intervals. The responses obtained by stimulating the core of the receptive field exhibit firing frequencies whose steady values during stimulation differ from the spontaneous rates. The one response which corresponds to stimulation of only the periphery, on the other hand, shows a steady level during stimulation which is the same as the spontaneous level. The latencies of the core responses are about 50 ms, while the latency corresponding to only periphery stimulation is about 90 ms. The responses of both cells reach a peak in about 100 to 200 ms; the responses of both cells to core stimulation and of the "off" cell to peripheral stimulation indicate a depression occurring about 700 ms after onset or cessation (as the case may be) of stimulation.

Any inferences based upon details of these curves must be highly tentative because there is a degree of variability among responses, and characteristics of these four examples may not be representative.

Donner (96,110) reports that "on" and "cff" responses to diffuse light stimulation in cat ganglion cells show time courses which rise in about 100 ms to a plateau which is maintained for another 100 ms and then decline to a steady level in about 300 to 500 ms. There is a systematic relationship between the rise time of the response and the wavelength of the stimulus; that is, wavelengths of 460, 520, and 600 mµ correspond to rise times of 300, 220, and 150 ms, respectively. In general, the rise time decreases with increasing stimulus intensity.

Ogawa et al.⁽¹¹¹⁾ report poststimulus histograms taken from responses to diffuse light stimulation in dark-adapted ganglion cells of the cat which show the form exhibited in Fig. 12. As these curves

-34-







Fig.12 — Time course of responses in cat ganglion cells⁽¹¹¹⁾

are based upon the superposition of responses in the same cell to several repetitions of stimulation, the ordinate is to be interpreted as either firing frequency or probability of firing.

Although investigators have referred to "on" and to "off" responses to sustained stimulation in single, lateral geniculate cells in both primates and cats, no explicit discussion of their time courses has been found.

OSCILLATORY RESPONSES

Doty et al. (112,113) have reported that population recordings taken with macroelectrodes in the optic tracts of cats and monkeys exhibited oscillations in response to 10-µs flashes of light. The frequency of oscillation was between 50 and 160 cps and was "definitely not a function of intensity."(112) The "on" response in the monkey to a bright 10-µs flash showed a latency of about 10 ms, osci rated at a frequency of 150 to 160 cps, dropped abruptly in amplitude and frequency after a few cycles, and lasted for about 100 ms. The amplitude and regularity of the oscillations were augmented by repeated flashes at 0.3 cps. In the monkey, oscillations followed each flash at stimulus frequencies up to 20 flashes/sec. Removal of the forebrain

-36-

did not affect the behavior. As the flash duration increased beyond 50 ms, the amplitude of the oscillations declined; the oscillations were not obtained with flash durations longer than about 500 ms.

Similar oscillatory activity has been recorded in single, cat ganglion cells. Steinberg ⁽¹¹⁴⁾ reports that single ganglion cells in the cat responded to a single 10- μ s flash with 3 to 6 bursts after a latency of about 16 ms and then were inhibited for 50 to 150 ms. The first burst was the longest and had the highest frequency, sometimes approaching 900 sps. He often found a secondary excitatory period, sometimes followed by another inhibitory period and a third excitatory period.

In response to rhythmic flashes regular grouping of the bursts was developed in every unit studied, including "on," "off," and "onoff" types.^{*} The mean intergroup period was 10 ms (8 to 20 ms). The grouping evolved as follows: There was always an initial high-frequency burst (regardless of the adaptive state and number of previous flashes) and then an irregular series of spikes; in each subsequent response the spikes were progressively more grouped. The grouping was enhanced by adaption to a sustained light.

As discussed in Section II, Fuster et al.⁽³⁰⁾ reported that interspike-interval histograms taken from records of spontaneous activity in single, cat ganglion cells exhibited a mean mode of 9.1 ms. They reported also⁽³⁰⁾ that histograms taken from responses in the same cells, obtained with either steady or flickering stimuli, exhibited different shapes and different frequencies from the spontaneous case. Some of the flickering responses developed another mode corresponding to the frequency of stimulation, but the original mode remained prominent and unchanged in value.

Ogawa et al. (111) have also reported that single ganglion cells in the cat tend to fire in both the driven and spontaneous state at a preferred interval of about 20 ms.

- 37 -

^{*}The grouping of bursts under consideration here occurred between stimulus flashes which were presented at frequencies of 0.1 to 5 cps. Thus, the situation is somewhat different from that discussed on p. 38.

Negishi et al.⁽⁴¹⁾ report that single cells in the LGN of the cat responded to a 10- μ s flash with an increase in firing frequency to a value of 20 to 100 sps in 20 to 40 ms, a decrease to about 37 sps at 60 to 80 ms, and an oscillation in frequency which terminated at a value of about 30 sps in close to 500 ms.

They report that cells whose latencies in responses to single 10- μ s flashes are between 20 and 60 ms and those whose latencies in such cases are greater than 60 ms exhibited responses whose latencies increased and decreased, respectively, with increasing stimulus frequency. The cells responded maximally to stimulus frequencies of 9 to 12 cps.

Fuster et al.⁽³⁰⁾ report that interspike-interval histograms based on recordings taken from responses to flashing light stimulation in single lateral geniculate cells in the cat are different from those based on spentaneous activity in the same cells (see Section II) only in that the incidence of small interval values is increased; no new peaks are observed, and the overall profile is maintained.

FLICKER FUSION

References 111 and 115 through 117 describe investigations of responses in cat ganglion cells to flickering stimuli in relation to the psychophysical relations of flicker fusion. (118) The responses were reported to exhibit a transient phase at the onset of stimulation which involved a more or less continuous outburst of spikes. The response evolved into a series of bursts which were produced on a one-to-one basis with the stimulus flashes after a period of about 1 sec for lightand dark-adapted cells with high stimulus intensities and about 1 min for dark-adapted cells with low or moderate stimulus intensities. As stimulus frequency was increased from 0.5 to 20 cps, the number of spikes in the individual bursts decreased. In this process the bursts appeared to be "cut off from behind forward." (111) At stimulus frequencies above 20 cps, spikes were usually produced on a one-to-one basis with the stimulus flashes. At higher frequencies the relation of the response to the stimulus became progressively less certain.

Poststimulus histograms were about the same for "on" and "off" cell types. In both types of cell the latencies of the excitatory and

-38-

inhibitory effects varied together, and the latency of inhibition was somewhat smaller than the latency of excitation; for example, 20 ms for inhibition as compared to 25 ms for excitation at one level of light intensity. The latencies did not appear to be correlated with flash frequency.

Dodt and Enroth⁽¹¹⁷⁾ defined the fusion frequency by noting when the strict relationship between flash and discharge ceased. Ogawa et al.⁽¹¹¹⁾ defined it by noting when the firing pattern no longer permitted discrimination of a flickering light from a steady light. Both definitions result in relations between fusion frequency and stimulus intensity which match the psychophysical data. Figure 13 shows the results obtained by Ogawa et al.



Fig. 13 — Relation of flicker-fusion frequency to flash intensity in an "on"-core unit of the ca+(111)

Enroth^(115,116) reports also that the average frequency in the last three bursts prior to fusion which had four or more spikes each was related linearly (slope about 0.25) to the fusion frequency. Enroth was recording from large ganglion cells of the cat's retinal periphery, and Ogawa et al. were recording from the smaller cells in the area centralis.

MISCELLANEOUS STIMULUS PATTERNS

Rodieck et al. (87,119) have recorded the responses to moving stimuli in single ganglion and lateral geniculate cells in the cat. Lightadapted ganglion cells (119) were classified into one of two groups on the basis of their responses to white and black pieces of cardboard moving at 10 deg/sec across their receptive fields. The defining response types are shown in Fig. 14. The type-1 response was obtained from "on" cells to white stimuli and from "off" cells to black stimuli; the obverse combinations gave the type-2 response.



Fig. 14 — Responses in light-adapted cat ganglion cells to moving stimuli⁽¹¹⁹⁾

The response types were insensitive to the shape of the stimulus, but the relative proportion of the center response increased as the width of the stimulus was increased. The response curves leaceme more symmetric as the speed of the stimulus was reduced, and no cells were found to respond preferentially to motion in a specific direction.

In light-adapted cells the response curves were of the same form at all levels of background intensity, but the amplitudes could be

-40-

reduced by about 30 percent by a hundredfold change in intensity. In the dark-adapted case the first suppression (left to right) shown in the curves of Fig. 14 was absent; there was a unimodal elevated phase, followed by a suppression which was much smaller than in the lightadapted cases.

Responses of lateral geniculate cells to comparable stimuli were more difficult to interpret.⁽⁸⁷⁾ The classification and number of observed cells were as follows: "on," 42; "off," 48; "on-off", 4; binocular, 4; large-field, 13; direction-sensitive, 5; other, 14. Figure 15 is based on the discussion in Ref. 87 and is intended to represent the responses in the "on" and "off" cells.



Fig. 15 - Responses of lateral geniculate cells in the cat to moving stimuli

The type-1 response was obtained from "on" cells with black stimuli and from "off" cells with white stimuli. The type-2 response was obtained with the obverse combinations. Response patterns in these cells were the same when the stimuli were moved across chords of the acceptive field as when the stimuli were moved across a diameter and were the same in the light- and dark-adapted states.

-41-

Hughes and Maffei⁽¹²⁰⁾ report that spike frequencies, recorded in ganglion cells in the cat which are responding to diffuse light stimulation of sinusoidally varying intensity, are approximately sinusoidal except at high frequencies. They define parameters L_0 , L, ω , R, and θ by τ equations

Stimulus intensity = $L_0 + L \sin \omega t$

Response frequency = $R_0 + R \sin (\omega t - A)$

The following relations among these parameters are reported. The dependence of R_0 on L_0 was weak and exhibited an optimum in most cases. The parameter R_0 was independent of ω below 5 or 10 cps, exhibited a peak at about 20 cps, and declined to the low-frequency value at about 50 cps. They state that R_0 also depended on L, but this is not fully discussed.

For values of w less than about 1 cps, R was proportional to L to the 0.75 power; for higher values of w, R rose faster with L. The value of R was relatively independent of w except for a range of w between about 5 and 50 cps, where it exhibited a single sharp peak. The frequencies corresponding to the peaks were higher in "off" cells than in "on" cells.

For small values of ω , θ was about 315 deg for "on" cells and about 140 deg for "off" cells. At high frequencies both cell types exhibited linear relationships between θ and ω , and all appeared to approach lines with slopes of -65 ms.

Enroth-Cugell and Jones^(121,122) found diverse responses in ganglion cells of the cat to diffuse stimuli which were increased exponentially, held constant, and decreased exponentially at various rates of rise. Most cells showed a transient increase in spike frequency during the increasing and decreasing phases. Usually the amplitude of the response increased monotonically with the rise rate, but some cells showed waximum responses with rise times in the range of 500 to 1500 ms. Some cells exhibited decreased frequencies during the latter half of the rise period, followed by an increase in frequency v during the

-42-

constant period. In these cells inhibition in any phase of a response to an abrupt stimulus was much less pronounced than in most other cells.

There was much diversity and apparent irregularity among responses associated with the decreasing period. These responses were influenced in met cases by the stimulus rise time, decay time, and duration of the constant period. The responses of one cell, for example, changed from inhibitory to excitatory, as only the duration of the constant period was changed.

The responses of some cells changed with adaptive state, while those of others did not.

1

-43-

VII. CONCLUDING REMARKS

Salient features of the data reviewed in this Memorandum are summarized in Table 1. The following would be valuable additions to the existing data:

- Single-cell data from ganglion cells of the primate fovea, including information about the time course of response to sustained, brief, and flickering lights; receptive-field organization; spectral sensitivity; dependence on stimulus intensity; and determination as to whether or not all foveal units are "on" types.
- More detailed studies of ganglion cells in the periphery of the primate retina.
- 3. Data from lateral geniculate cells in the primate in relation to small-diameter stimuli, and in particular, information about receptive-field organization and temporal features of behavior.
- 4. Single-cell studies from bipolar cells in cats and primates.
- 5. A theory of the behavior of the underlying circuitry at any level in any species.

In Fig. 1 relations between neuroelectric activity and subjective responses are labeled type "c." Relations of this type are indicated with varying degrees of specificity by the data reviewed in the preceding sections. Neural substrates for each of flicker fusion, intensity encoding, spatial and temporal contrast, and wavelength encoding are indicated. Furthermore, the data of Donner (96,110) and the observed "oscillatory" activity suggest a possible basis for subjective-color phenomena.

It should be clear that the data are sufficiently abundant to meet the requirements of the approach outlined in Section I, particularly with regard to the cat. A cogent theory of the behavior of the underlying structures in this species would be more valuable than additional data from ganglion or lateral geniculate cells.

Tentative, working hypotheses might be that the influences of attention and motivation are mediated primarily in the LGN and the cortex

-44-

TRAINS
SPIKE
GENICULATE
LATERAL
AND
CANGLION
RETINAL
OF
CHARACTERISTICS
SALIENT
OF
SUMMA RY

Table 1

Cell Type	Spot inteous Activity	Receptive Field	Area of Stimulus	Intensity of Stimulus	Wavelength of Stimulus	Temporal Features
			Primate			
Ganglion	Resembles that in cat ganglion cells.	Small circular core regions giving "on" or "off" responses, and opposing ancular periphery. Core dia are smaller towards the foves. Perhaps "on" cores predominate near the foves. Annuer periphery absent in dark-adapted state.	No quantitative information.	No quantitative infor- mation.	There are 3 classes of cells: Oft" response - all A 2. "Off" response - all A 3. Response type changes with A (~ 3% of rotal and relatively insen- aitive to white light).	Stimulus flashes < 50 ms in duration cause osciila- tions ~ 150 cps; enhanced by repetitive flashing.
Lateral geniculate	Rate = 10-20 cps. Un- related to 1. cl of background filumina- tion.	No information.	No information.	Disch-ge frequency essentially propor- tional to log inten- sity. There is much diversity in slopes among cells.	Same trichotomy as for primite ganglion cells. The "on" cells exhibit narrow spectral pruks, the "off" cells broso ones. "On-vif" cells rels- tively insensitive to white light.	No quantitative information
			Cat			
r.ang i i on	Rate = 20-30 cpa. Interspike inter- value exhibit gama value first serial co- efficient is aignifi- cantly different from zero.	Core and opposing periphery. Effects of annuler periphery adapted state. In lao, an in- flueuce reaching over 1 cm and selectively sensitive to motion.	Stim. lug theeh- old va stimulua dia: E Sum dia Firing free tency dence on stimulua dia constient vith this curve.	Discharge frequency easentially propor- tional to log inten- atty. There is much disparity in siopes among cells. "On-off" cells is anomaloua. cells is anomaloua.	Spectral response curves in dark-adapted cells sproxi- mate rhodopsin absorption appectrum: 03% of those in 11ght-adspred cella approxi- mate photopic vision spec- trum. Other reaults nebu- lous.	Time course for response to sustained stimulua: Short flashes cause oacil- lations ~ 100 cps, enhanced by light-adaptstion or respective flashing. Cella tend to fire at preferred intervals of ~ 10-20 ma. Flicker fusion corresponds to psychophysical date. Latemeries of inhibition analler than those of ex- citation. Response to sinusoidal at frequency ~ 5-50 cps; maxima st higher stimu- than "or" cores
Lateral gentculate	Rate = 10-20 cps. Interpike inter- vals exhibit Puisson distribution except for small values of interval. Puises tend to cluster in the sleeping cst.	Same arrangement as in cat ganglion cells with stronger influence of annulus on core. Some cells not of core-innulus type have been reported.	Stimulus thresh- old vs stimulus dis shown sbove.	fame as in cat Banglion cells.	Essentially the same as in cat ganglion cells.	Response to flash lasts up to 500 mm. There are plastic effects lasting from ~ 2 sec to aeveral min. Response to flashing atimulus maximal at stimu- lus frequency ~ 9-12 cpa.
			Rabbit			
Ganglion	Rate = 20-30 cps. Tendency for pulses to occur in groups of 2 or 3.	Widely diverse arrangements and cella with preferential but brief responses to speed and direction of motion "Off" response not necessarily as- aociated with inhibition of apontaneous activity.	Threshold is pro- portional to 1/A within 20' of field center and to 1/A from 20' to 3 deg in cells with homogeneous fields.	Light intensity does not affect frequency magnitude but im- proves synchroni- zation of pulses to light flashes.	Spectral response curves show peaks at either 500 or 460 mm.	Not reviewed here.
Laters! geniculate	R≞te = 10-20 cpa. Trndency for puises to cluster in groups of 2 to 8.	Essentially the same as in rabbit ganglion cells.	log threshold is proportional to log area illumi- nated.	Same ay in rabbit ganglion cells.	Sensitivity curves based on latencies yield peaks at one of seven wavelengths.	Not reviewed here.

by the BSRF which, in turn, is responding to input from hypothalamic and cortical centers. The electrical behavior corresponding to the concept of set might also involve the brain reticular formation and/or cortical centers, while gestalt interpretation might be relegated to cortical centers.

The data indicate that the elemental relations of psychophysics reflect properties of retinal behavior. Indeed, electrical correlates of flicker fusion, intensity encoding, and spatial and temporal contrast are seen in the spike trains of ganglion cells. The data of deValois suggest that information about color vision may be further amplified in the LGN in primates.

These tentative suggestions might be useful guidelines in formulating investigations of specific underlying networks. In particular, the concept that the psychophysical relations are mediated primarily in the retina, along with the neuroelectrical and neuroanatomical indications that centrifugal control at this level is small, suggests that the retina would be a potentially fruitful point of focus for initial theoretical attempts.

It is necessary to be cognizant of possible differences between species. The electrical data reviewed here and anatomical data suggest that the networks of the periphery of the primate retina are similar to those of the cat retina, but that the primate foveal networks are different and that the LGN of the cat is different from the primate LGN.

There are many electrical and anatomical (125-131) data taken from the cat retina but few behavioral data. On the other hand, there is a large amount of anatomical (3,131-140) and behavioral (118,141-143)data pertinent to the primate retina, but few direct electrical data.

A significant obstacle in the approach suggested here (one which applies in a general sense to the discussion of Section I) is the absence of a cogent and generalized theory of neural behavior. Ideas do exist, however, (2,144) and it is precisely this situation that makes the problems challenging and intriguing.

* See Refs. 3 and 123 through 138.

-46-

From this point of view, it is suggested not only that more research in the networks of the retina is promising for a fundamental understanding of some elemental aspects of perception, but also that the cat retina in particular is a very propitious subject of study for solutions to basic questions of neural integration.

BLANK PAGE

REFERENCES

- Hebb, D. O., Organization of Behavior, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, 1949.
- MacGregor, R. J., "A Study of Neural Integrative Processes," Ph.D. Dissertation, Purdue University, 1966.
- 3. Polyak, S., <u>The Vertebrate Visual System</u>, The University of Chicago Press, 1957.
- Meikle, T. H., and J. M. Sprague, "The Neural Organization of the Visual Pathways in the Cat," <u>Intern. Rev. of Neurobiol.</u> Vol. 4, 1962, pp. 149-189.
- Eccles, J. C., <u>The Physiology of Synapses</u>, Academic Press, New York, 1964.
- MacGregor, R. J., <u>A Digital-Computer Model of Spike Elicitation by</u> <u>Postsynaptic Potentials in Single Nerve Cells</u>, The RAND Corporation, RM-4877-ARPA, September 1966.
- MacGregor, R. J., <u>Input-Output Relations for Axo-somatic Synaptic</u> <u>Activation in a Neuron Model</u>, Purdue University Report, Department of Aeronautics, Astronautics, and Engineering Sciences, 1966.
- Lennox-Buchthal, M. A., "Spectral Sensitivity of Single Units in the Cortical Area Corresponding to Central Vision in the Monkey," Acta physiol-scand., Vol. 65, 965, pp. 101-105.
- 9. Anderson, V. O., B. Buchmann, and M. A. Lennox-Buchthal, "Single Cortical Units with Narrow Spectral Sensitivity in Monkey (Cercocebus torquatus atys)," <u>Vis. Res.</u>, Vol. 2, 1962, pp. 295-308.
- Lennox-Buchthal, M. A., "Single Units in Monkey, <u>cercocebus torquatus</u> <u>atys</u>, Cortex with Narrow Spectral Responsiveness," <u>Vis. Res.</u>, Vol. 2, 1962, pp. 1-15.
- Motokawa, K., N. Taira, and J. Okuda, "Spectral Responses of Single Units in the Primate Visual Cortex," <u>Tohoku J. Experimental Med.</u>, 78, 1962, pp. 320-337.
- Hubel, D. H., and T. N. Wiesel, "Binocular Interaction in Striate Cortex of Kittens Reared with Artificial Squint," <u>J. Neurophysiol.</u>, Vol. 28, 1965, pp. 1041-1059.

-

 Hubel, D. H., and T. N. Wiesel, "Receptive Fields and Functional Architecture in Two Nonstriate Visual Areas (18 and 19) of the Cat," J. Neurophysiol., Vol. 28, 1965, pp. 229-289.

- Hubel, D. H., and T. N. Wiesel, "Receptive Fields, Binocular Interaction and Functional Architecture in the Cat's Visual Cortex," J. Physiol., Vol. 160, 1962, pp. 106-154.
- Hubel, D. H., and T. N. Wiesel, "Receptive Fields of Single Neurones in the Cat's Strikte Cortex," J. Physiol. (London), Vol. 148, 1959, pp. 574-591.
- 16. Hubel, D. H., "Single Unit Activity in Striate Cortex of Unrestrained Cats," J. Physiol., Vol. 147, 1959, pp. 226-238.
- 17. Horn, G., "The Effect of Somaesthetic and Photic Stimuli on the Activity of Units in the Striate Cortex of Unanaesthetized, Unrestrained Cats," J. Physiol., Vol. 179, 1965, pp. 263-277.
- 18. Murata, K., and K. Kameda, "The Activity of Single Cortical Neurons of Unrestrained Cats During Sleep and Wakefulness," <u>Arch.</u> <u>ital. biol.</u>, Vol. 101, 1963, pp. 306-331.
- Evarts, E. V., "Effects of Sleep and Waking on Spontaneous and Evoked Discharge of Single Units in Visual Cortex," <u>Fed. Proc.</u>, Vcl. 16, 1960, pp. 828-837.
- 20. Jung, R., "Coordination of Specific and Nonspecific Afferent Impulses at Single Neurons of the Visual Cortex," in H. H. Jasper, L. D. Proctor, R. S. Knighton, W. C. Noshay, and R. T. Costello (eds.), <u>Reticular Formation of the Brain</u>, Little, Brown and Co., Boston, 1958.
- 21. Lomo, T., and A. Mollicx, "Activity of Single Units in the Primary Optic Cortex in the Unanesthetized Rabbit During Visual, Acoustic, Olfactory and Painful Stimulation," <u>Arch. ital. biol.</u>, Vol. 100, 1962, pp. 86-120.
- 22. Hartline, H. K., "The Response of Single Optic Nerve Fibers of the Vertebrate Eye to Illumination of the Retina," <u>Am. J.</u> Physiol., Vol. 121, 1938, pp. 400-415.
- 23. Maturana, H. R., et al., "Anatomy and Physiology of Vision in the Frog," J. Gen. Physiol., Suppl. 43, 1960, pp. 129-175.
- 24. Dartnall, H.J.A., et al., "Anatomical, Electrophysiological and Pigmentary Aspects of Vision in the Bush Baby: An Interpretative Study," <u>Vis. Res.</u>, Vol. 5, 1965, pp. 399-424.
- Gouras, P., "The Primate Retina: Duplex Function of Dark-Adapted Ganglion Cells," <u>Science</u>, Vol. 147, 1964, pp. 1593-1594.
- 26. Barlow, H. B., R. Fitzhugh, and S. W. Kuffler, "Dark-Adaptation, Absolute Threshold and Purkinje Shift in the Cat Retina," J. Physiol., Vol. 137, 1957, pp. 327-337.

- Hughes, G. W., and L. Maffei, "On the Origin of the Dark Discharge of Retinal Ganglion Cells," <u>Arch. ital. biol.</u>, Vol. 103, 1965, pp. 45-59.
- Hughes, G. W., and L. Maffei, "Retinal Ganglion Activity in Cats During Dark Adaptation," Nature, Vol. 205, 1965, pp. 601-602.
- 29. Kuffler, S. W., R. Fitzhugh, and H. B. Barlow, "Maintained Activity in the Cat's Retina in Light and Darkness," <u>J. Gen. Physiol.</u>, Vol. 40, 1957, pp. 683-702.
- 30. Fuster, J. M., A. Hertz, and O. D. Creutzfeld, "Interval Analysis of Cell Discharge in Spontaneous and Optically Modulated Activity in the Visual System," <u>Arch. ital. biol.</u>, Vol. 103, 1965, pp. 159-177.
- Hubel, D. H., "Single Unit Activity in Lateral Geniculate Body and Optic Tract of Unrestrained Cats," <u>J. Physiol.</u>, Vol. 150, 1960, pp. 91-104.
- 32. Cohn, R., "A Contribution to the Study of Color Vision in the Cat," J. Neurophysiol., Vol. 19, 1956, pp. 416-423.
- Hubel, D. H., and T. N. Wiesel, "Integrative Action in the Cat's Lateral Geniculate Body," <u>J. Physiol.</u>, Vol. 155, 1961, pp. 385-398.
- Erulkar, S. D., and M. Fillenz, "Single-Unit Activity in the Lateral Geniculate Body of the Cat," <u>J. Physiol.</u>, Vol. 154, 1960, pp. 206-218.
- 35. Bishop, P. O., "Statistical Analysis of Dark Discharge (Lateral Geniculate Neurons," J. Physiol., Vol. 170, 1964, pp. 598-612.
- Levick, W. R., and W. O. Williams, "Maintained Activity of Lateral Geniculate Neurons in Darkness," <u>J. Physiol.</u>, Vol. 170, 1964, pp. 582-597.
- Bishop, P. O., "Properties of Afferent Synapses and Sensory Neurons in the Lateral Geniculate Nucleus," <u>Intern. Rev. of Neurobiol.</u>, Vol. 6, 1964, pp. 191-255.
- 38. Bishop, P. O., and R. Davis, "Synaptic Potentials, After-Potentials and Slow Rhythms of Lateral Geniculate Neurones," <u>J. Physiol.</u>, Vol. 154, 1960, pp. 514-546.
- Ogawa, T., "Midbrain Reticular Influences on Single Neurons in the Lateral Geniculate Nucleus," <u>Science</u>, Vol. 139, 1963, pp. 343-344.
- 40. Benoit, O., "Activité unitaire du nerf optique du corp genouillé latéral et de la formation réticulaire durant les différents états de sommeil," J. physiologie, Vol. 56, 1964, pp. 259-262.

Proventing and a second

-51-

- Negishi, K., E. S. Lu, and M. Verzeano, "Neuronal Activity in the Lateral Geniculate Body and the Nucleus Reticularis of the Thalamus," Vis. Red., Vol. 1, 1962, pp. 343-353.
- 42. Hubel, D. H., and T. N. Wiesel, "Receptive Fields of Optic Nerve Fibres in the Spider Monkey," <u>J. Physiol.</u>, Vol. 154, 1960, pp. 572-580.
- DeValois, R. L., et al., "Electrical Responses of Primate Visual System: I. Different Layers of Macaque Lateral Geniculate Nucleus," <u>J. Comp. Physiol. and Psych.</u>, Vol. 51, 1958, pp. 662-668.
- 44. DeValois, R. I., et al., "Responses of Single Cells in Different Layers of the Primate Lateral Geniculate Nucleus to Monochromatic Light," Science, Vol. 127, 1958, pp. 238-239.
- DeValois, R. L., "Color Vision in the Monkey," <u>J. Gen. Physiol.</u>, Vol. 43, 1960, pp. 115-128.
- 46. DeValois, R. L., "Effects of Increment and Decrement of Light on Neural Discharge Rate," Science, Vol. 136, 1962, pp. 986-987.
- 47. DeValois, R. L., G. H. Jacobs, and A. E. Jones, "Responses of Single Cells in Primate Red-Green Color Vision System," <u>Optik</u>, Stuttgart, Vol. 20, 1962, pp. 87-98.
- DeValois, R. L., G. H. Jacobs, and I. Abramov, "Single Cell Response to Shifts in Wavelength," <u>Science</u>, Vol. 146, 1964, pp. 1184-1186.
- 49. Jacobs, G. H., "Single Cells in Squirrel Monkey Lateral Geniculate Nucleus with Broad Band Spectral Sensitivity," <u>Vis. Res.</u>, Vol. 4, 1964, pp. 221-232.
- DeValois, R. L., "Behavioral and Electrophysiological Studies of Primate Vision," in W. D. Neff (ed.), <u>Contributions to Sensory</u> Physiology, Vol. 1, Academic Press, New York, 1965, pp. 137-179.
- 51. Jacobs, G. H., "Responses of the Lateral Geniculate Nucleus to Light Increment and Decrement and the Encoding of Brightness," <u>Vis. Res.</u>, Vol. 6, 1966, pp. 83-89.
- 52. Thomson, L. C., "Localization of Function in the Kabbit Retina," J. Physiol., Vol. 119, 1953, pp. 191-209.
- 53. Arden, G. B., and U. Söderberg, "The Transfer of Optic Information Through the Lateral Geniculate Body of the Rabbit," in W. A. Rosenblith (ed.), <u>Sensory Communication</u>, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, 1961, pp. 521-544.

- 54. Jasper, H. H., et al. (eds.), <u>Reticular Formation of the Brain</u>, Little, Brown & Co., Boston, 1958.
- 55. Ogden, T. E., and K. T. Brown, "Intraretimed Responses of the Cynamolgus Monkey to Electrical Stimulation of the Optic Nerve and Retina," J. Neurophysic 1. Vol. 27, pp. 682-705.
- 56. Maffei, L., and G. Rizzolatti, "Effect of Synchronized Sleep on the Response of Lateral Geniculate Units to Flashes of Light," Arch. ital. biol., Vol. 103, 1965, pp. 609-622.
- 57. Granit, R., "Centrifugal and Antidromic Effects on Ganglion Cells of the Retina," J. Neurophysiol., Vol. 18, 1955, pp. 388-411.
- Hernandez-Peón, R., "Central Influence on Afferent Conduction in Somatic and Vigual Pathways," <u>Acta neurol. latinoamer.</u>, Vol. 2, 1956, pp. 8-22.
- 59. Hernández-Peón, R., et al., "Sensory Transmission in Visual Pathway During Attention in Unanesthetized Cats," <u>Acta neurol</u>. latinoamer., Vol. 3, 1957, pp. 1-8.
- 60. Suzuki, H., and N. Taira, "Effect of Reticular Stimulation Upon Synaptic Transmission in Cat's Lateral Geniculate Body," <u>Jap. J.</u> Physiol., Vol. 11, 1961, pp. 641-655.
- 61. Sakakura, H., and K. Iwama, "Presynaptic Inhibition and Postsynaptic Facilitation in Lateral Geniculate Body and So-Called Deep Sleep Wave Activity," <u>Tohoku J. Experimental Med.</u>, Vol. 87, 1965, pp. 40-51.
- 62. Dagnino, N., et al., "Sensory Transmission in the Geniculostriate System of the Cat During Natural Sleep and Arousal," J. Neurophys., Vol. 28, 1965, pp. 443-456.
- 63. Kwak, R., "Effect of Cortical Stimulation Upon Synaptic Transmission in the Lateral Geniculate Body of the Cat," <u>Tohoku J. Experimental</u> <u>Med.</u>, Vol. 86, 1965, pp. 290-300.
- 64. Iwama, K., H. Sakakura, and T. Kasamatsu, "Presynaptic Inhibition in the Lateral Geniculate Body Induced by Stimulation of the Cerebral Cortex," <u>Jap. J. Physiol.</u>, Vol. 15, 1965, pp. 310-322.
- 65. Suzuki, H., and E. Kato, "Cortically Induced Presynaptic Inhibition in Cat's Lateral Geniculate Body," <u>Tohoku J. Experimental Med.</u>, Vol. 86, 1965, pp. 277-289.
- 66. Dodt, E., "Centrifugal Impulses in the Rabbit Retina," J. Neurophysiol., Vol. 19, 1956, pp. 301-307.
- 67. Fuster, J. M., and R. Doctor, "Variations of Optic Evoked Potentials as a Function of Reticular Activation in the Rabbit," <u>J.</u> <u>Neurophysiol.</u>, Vol. 25, 1962, pp. 324-336.

- 68. Hernández-Peón, R., et al., "Habituation in the Visual Pathway," <u>Acta. neurol. latinoamer.</u>, Vol. 4, 1958, pp. 121-129.
- 69. Morlock, N. L., A. L. Pearlman, and W. H. Marshall, "Single Unit Study of Post-tetanic Potentiation and Second Subnormality in the Lateral Geniculate Body of Cats," <u>Experimental Neurol.</u>, Vol. 11, 1965, pp. 38-47.
- Morlock, N. L., and W. H. Marshall, "Synaptic Transfer in the Lateral Geniculate Nucleus of Cats," <u>Experimental Neurol.</u>, Vol. 9, 1964, pp. 96-106.
- 71. Evarts, E. V., and J. R. Hughes, "Relation of Post-tetanic Potentiation to Subnormality of Lateral Geniculate Potentials," <u>Am.</u> J. Physiol., Vol. 188, 1957, pp. 238-244.
- 72. Evarts, E. V., and J. R. Hugi.es, "Effects of Prolonged Optic Nerve Tetanization on Lateral Geniculate Potentials," <u>Am. J. Physiol.</u>, Vol. 188, 1957, pp. 245-248.
- 73. Hughes, J. R., E. V. Evarts, and W. H. Marshall, "Post-tetanic Potentiation in the Visual System of Cats," <u>Am. J. Physiol.</u>, Vol. 186, 1956, pp. 483-487.
- 74. Bishop, P. O., W. Burke, and W. Hayhow, "Repetitive Stimulation of the Optic Nerve and Lateral Geniculate Synapses," <u>Experimental</u> <u>Neurol.</u>, Vol. 1, 1959, pp. 534-555.
- 75. DeValois, R. L., and A. E. Jones, "Single-cell Analysis of the Organization of the Primate Color-Vision System," in R. J. and H. Kornhuber (eds.), <u>The Visual System: Neurophysiology and Psychophysics</u>, Springer Publishing Company, Inc., n.d.
- 76. Kuffler, S. W., "Discharge Patterns and Functional Organization of Mammalian Retina," J. Neurophysicl., Vol. 16, 1953, pp. 37-68.
- 77. Barlow, H. B., R. Fitzhugh, and S. W. Kuffler, "Change of Organization in Receptive Fields of Cat's Retina During Dark Adaptation," J. Physiol., Vol. 137, 1957, pp. 338-354.
- 78. Wiesel, T. N., 'Receptive Fields of Ganglion Cells in the Cat's Retina," <u>J. Physiol.</u>, Vol. 153, 1960, pp. 583-594.
- 79. Suzuki, H., N. Taira, and K. Motokawa, "Spectral Response Curves and Receptive Fields of Pre- and Post-Geniculate Fibers in the Cat," in K. Katsuki (ed.), Electrical Activity of Single Cells, 1960.
- McIlwain, James T., "Receptive Fields of Optic Tract Axons and Lateral Geniculate Cells: Peripheral Extent and Barbiturate Sensitivity," J. Neurophysiol., Vol. 27, 1964, pp. 1154-1173.

65/

-54-

- Teire, N., "Electrical Stimulation of On and Off Units in the Gat Retine," <u>Tohoku J. of Experimental Med.</u>, Vol. 85, 1965, pp. 89-104.
- 82. Baumgartner, G., "Responses of Single Units of the Cat's Visual System to Rectangular Stimulus Patterns," <u>J. Neurophysiol.</u>, Vol. 28, 1965, pp. 1-18.
- Rodieck, R. W., and J. Stone, "Analysis of Receptive Fields of Cat Retinal Ganglion Cells," <u>J. Neurophysiol.</u>, Vol. 28, 1965, pp. 833-850.
- 84. Glezer, V. D., "The Receptive Fields of the Retina," <u>Vis. Res.</u>, Vol. 5, 1965, pp. 497-526.
- Jevick, W. R., C. Oyster, and R. Davis, "Evidence that McIlwain's Peripheral Effect Is Not a Stray Light Artifact," <u>J. Neurophysiol.</u>, Vol. 28, 1965, pp. 555-559.
- 86. Bishop, P. O., et al., "The Determination of the Projection of the Visual Field Onto the Lateral Geniculate Nucleus of the Cat," J. Physiol., Vol. 163, 1962, pp. 503-539.
- 87. Kozak, W., R. W. Rodieck, and P. O. Bishop, "Responses of Single Units in Lateral Geniculate Nucleus of Cat to Moving Visual Patterns," J. Neurophysiol., Vol. 28, 1965, pp. 19-47.
- Barlow, H. B., and R. M. Hill, "Selective Sensitivity to Direction of Movement in Ganglion Cells of the Rabbit Retina," <u>Science</u>, Vol. 139, 1963, pp. 412-414.
- 89. Barlow, H. B., R. M. Hill, and W. R. Levick, "Retinal Ganglion Cells Responding Selectively to Direction and Speed of Image Motion in the Rabbit," J. Physiol., Vol. 173, 1964, pp. 377-407.
- 90. Barlow, H. B., and W. R. Levick, "Mechanisms of Direction Selective Units in the Rabbit Retina," <u>J. Physiol.</u>, Vol. 178, 1965, pp. 477-504.
- 91. Arden, G. B., "Types of Response and Organization of Simple Receptive Fields in Cells of the Rabbit's Lateral Geniculate Body," J. Physiol., Vol. 166, 1963, pp. 449-467.
- 92. Arden, G. B., "Complex Receptive Fields and Responses to Moving Objects in Cells of the Rabbit Lateral Geniculate Body," J. Physiol., Vol. 166, 1963, pp. 468-488.
- 93. Granit, R., <u>Receptors and Sensory Perception</u>, Yale University Press, New Haven, 1955.
- 94. Brindley, G. S., Physiology of the Retina and the Visual Pathway, Williams and Wilkins, Baltimore, 1960.

- 95. Ratliff, F., and C. G. Mueller, "Synthesis of 'On-Off' and 'Off' Responses in a Visual-Neural System," <u>Science</u>, Vo. 126, 1957, pp. 840-841.
- 96. Donner, K. O., "Spike Frequencies of Mammalian Retinal Elements as a Function of Wavelength," <u>Acta physiol. scand.</u>, Vol. 21, Suppl. 72, 1950.
- 97. Lennox, M. A., "'On' Responses to Colored Light Flashes in Single Optic Tract Fibers in the Cat," <u>J. Neurophysiol.</u>, Vol. 21, 1958, pp. 70-84.
- 98. Fitzhugh, R., "Statistical Detection of Threshold Signals in the Retina," J. Gen. Physiol., Vol. 40, 1957, pp. 925-948.
- 99. Brown, K. T., and T. N. Wiesel, "Intraretinal Recording with Micropipette Electrodes in the Intact Cat Eye," J. Physiol, Vol. 149, 1959, pp. 537-562.
- 100. Jacobs, G. H., "Spectral Sensitivity and Color Vision of the Squirrel Monkey," J. Comp. Physiol. Psychol., Vol. 56, 1963, pp. 405-409.
- 101. Jones, A. E., "Wavelength and Intensity Effects on the Response of Single Lateral Geniculate Nucleus Units in the Owl Monkey," J. Neurophysiol., Vol. 29, 1966, pp. 125-138.
- 102. Granit, R., "Isolation of Colour-Sensitive Elements in a Mammalian Retina," Acta physiol. scand., Vol. 2, 1941, pp. 93-109.
- 103. Granit, R., "A Physiological Theory of Colour Perception," <u>Nature</u>, Vol. 151, 1943, pp. 11-14.
- 104. Granit, R., "The Electrophysiological Analysis of the Fundamental Problem of Colour Reception," Thomas Young Oration, No. 14, Proc. Phys. Soc. of Lond., Vol. 57, 1945, pp. 447-463.
- 105. Granit, R., "The Colour Receptors of the Mammalian Retina," J. Neurophysiol., Vol. 8, 1945, pp. 195-210.
- 106. Granit, R., "The Organization of the Vertebrate Retinal Elements," Ergebn. Physiol., Vol. 46, 1950, pp. 31-70.
- 107. Hill, R. M., and E. Marg, "Single Cell Responses of the Nucleus of the Transpeduncular Tract in the Rabbit to Monochromatic Light on the Retina," <u>J. Neurophysiol.</u>, Vol. 26, 1963, pp. 249-257.
- 108. Monnier, M., A. Schwartz, and P. Jordan, "Spectral Sensitivity of Retina and Visual Cortex in the Rabbit," <u>Vis. Res.</u>, Vol. 2, 1962, pp. 189-200.

- 109. Hill, R. M., "Unit Responses of the Rabbit Lateral Geniculate Nucleus to Monochromatic Light," <u>Science</u>, Vol. 135, 1962, pp. 98-99.
- 110. Donner, R. O., and E. N. Willmer, "An Analysis of the Response From Single Visual-Purple-Dependent Elements in the Retina of the Cat," J. Physiol., Vol. 3, 1950, pp. 160-173.
- 111. Ogawa, T., P. O. Bishop, and W. R. Levick, "Temporal Characteristics of Responses to Photic Stimulation by Single Ganglion Cells in the Unopened Eye of the Cat," <u>J. Neurophysiol.</u>, Vol. 29, 1966, pp. 1-30.
- 112. Doty, R. W., and D. S. Kimura, "Oscillatory Potentials in the Visual System of Cats and Monkeys," J. Physiol., Vol. 168, 1963, pp. 205-218.
- 113. Doty, R. W., D. S. Kimura, and G. J. Mogenson, "Photically and Electrically Elicited Responses in the Central Visual System of the Squirrel Monkcy," <u>Experimental Neurol.</u>, Vol. 10, 1964, pp. 19-51.
- 114. Steinberg, R. H., "Oscillatory Activity in the Optic Tract of Cat and Light Adaptation," <u>J. Neurophysiol.</u>, Vol. 29, 1966, pp. 139-156.
- 115. Enroth, C., "Mechanism of Flicker and Fusion Studied on Single Retinal Elements in the Dark-Adapted Eye of the Cat," <u>Acta</u> physiol. scand., Vol. 27, 1952, Suppl. 100, pp. 1-67.
- 116. Enroth, C., "Spike Frequency and Flicker Fusion Studied on Single Retinal Elements in the Dark-Adapted Eye of the Cat," Acta. physiol. scand., Vol. 29, 1953, pp. 19-21.
- 117. Dodt, E., and C. Enroth, "Retinal Flicker Response in Cat," Acta. physiol. scand., Vol. 30, 1952, pp. 375-390.
- 118. Pieron, H., "Vision in Intermittent Light," in N. D. Neff (ed.), <u>Contributions to Sensory Physiology</u>, Vol. 1, Academic Press, New York, 1966.
- 119. Rodieck, R. W., and J. Stone, "Response of Cat Retinal Ganglion Cells to Moving Visual Patterns," J. Neurophysiol., Vol. 28, 1965, pp. 819-832.
- 120. Hughes, G. W., and L. Maffei, "Retinal Ganglion Cell Response to Sinusoidal Light Stimulation," J. Neurophysiol., Vol. 29, 1966, pp. 333-353.
- 121. Enroth-Cugell, C., and R. W. Jones, "Responses of Retinal Ganglion Cells to Exponentially Increasing Light Stimuli," <u>Science</u>, Vol. 134, 1961, pp. 1884-1885.

- 122. Enroth-Cugell, C., and R. W. Jones, "Responses of Cat Retinal Ganglion Cells to Exponentially Changing Light Intensities," J. Neurophysiol., Vol. 26, 1963, pp. 894-907.
- 123. LeGros Clark, W. E., "The Laminar Organization and Cell Content of the Lateral Geniculate Body in the Monkey," <u>J. Anatomy</u>, Vol. 75, 1941, pp. 419-433.
- 124. Hayhow, W. R., "The Cytoarchitecture of the Lateral Geniculate Body in the Cat in Relation to the Distribution of Crossed and Uncrossed Optic Fibers," J. Comp. Neurol., Vol. 110, 1958, pp. 1-64.
- 125. Stone, J., "A Quantitative Analysis of the Distribution of Ganglion Cells in the Cat's Retina," J. Comp. Neurol., Vol. 124, 1965, pp. 337-352.
- 126. Kidd, M., "Electron Microscopy of the Inner Plexiform Layer of the Retina in the Cat and Pigeon," <u>Anatomy</u>, Vol. 96, pp. 179-187, 1962.
- 127. Gallego, A., Connexions tranversales au niveau des couches plexirormes de la retine," <u>Actualités neurophysiol.</u>, Vol. 5, 1965, pp. 5-28.
- 128. Vakkur, G. J., P. O. Bichop, and W. Kozak, "Visual Optics in the Cat, Including Poster or Nodal Distance and Retinal Landmarks," <u>Vis. Res.</u>, Vol. 3, 1963, pp. 289-314.
- 129. Prince, J. H., et al., <u>Anatomy and Histology of the Eye and Orbit</u> <u>in Domestic Animals</u>, <u>Charles C. Thomas</u>, <u>Springfield</u>, Illinois, 1960.
- 130. Bishop, P., W. Kozak, and G. Vakkur, "Some Quantitative Aspects of the Cat's Eye; Axis and Plane of Reference, Visual Field Coordinates and Optics," <u>J. Physiol.</u>, Vol. 163, 1962, pp. 466-502.
- 131. Kappers, A.V.C., G. C. Huber, and E. C. Crosby, <u>The Comparative</u> Anatomy of the Nervous System of Vertebrates <u>Including Man</u>, The MacMillan Company, New York, 1936.
- 132. Van Buren, J. M., <u>The Ganglion Cell Layer</u>, Charles C. Thomas, Springfield, Illinois, 1963.
- 133. Villegas, C. M., "Electron Microscopic Study of the Vertebrate Retina," J. Gen. Physiol., Vol. 43, 1960, Suppl. 15-43, pp. 15-21.
- 134. Yamada, E., K. Tokuyasu, and S. Iwaki, "The Fine Structure of the Retina Studied With Electron Microscope. III. The Human Retina," J. Kurume Medical Assoc., Vol. 21, 1958, pp. 1979-2027.

- r

- 135. Jones, A. E., "The Retinal Structure of the Owl Monkey," J. Comp. <u>Neurol.</u>, Vol. 125, 1965, pp. 19-27.
- 136. Missoten, L., "Etude des batonnets de la rétine humaine au microscope électronique," <u>Ophthalmologica</u>, Basel, Vol. 140, 1960, pp. 200-214.
- 137. Missoten, L. "Étude des synapses de la rétine humaine au microscope électronique," in A. L. Houwink and B. J. Spit (eds.), <u>European Regional Conference on Electron Microscopy</u>, Vol. 2, Delft, 1960.
- 138. Villegas, G. M., "Ultrastructure of the Human Retina," J. Anatomy, Vol. 98, 1964, pp. 501-513.
- 139. Fine, B. S., "Ganglion Cells in the Human Retina, With Particular Reference to the Macula Lutea: An Electron-Microscopic Study," Arch. Ophthalmology, Vol. 69, 1963, p. 83.
- 140. Vilter, V., "Recherches biometriques sur l'organisation synaptique de la retine humaine," <u>Comp. Rend. Soc. Biol.</u>, Vol. 143, 1949, pp. 830-832.
- 141. Stevens, S. S., <u>Handbook of Experimental Psychology</u>, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, 1951.
- 142. Sheppard, J. J., <u>Temporal Factors in Subjective Color</u>, The RAND Corporation, RM-4770-ARPA, March 1966.
- 143. Jameson, D., and L. M. Hurvich, "Theory of Brightness and Color Contrast in Human Vision," <u>Vis. Fes.</u>, Vol. 4, 1964, pp. 135-154.
- 144. Moruzzi, G., A. Fessard, and H. H. Jasper (eds.), <u>Progress in</u> <u>Brain Research</u>, Vol. 1, <u>Brain Mechanisms</u>, Elsevier, Amsterdam, 1963.

ORIGINATING ACTIVITY		2a. REPO	RT SECURITY CLASSIFICATION
THE BAND CORPORATION		UNCLASSIFIED	
THE RAND CORPORATION		2b. GROL	IP
REPORT TITLE			
PULSE TRAINS IN LATERAL GEN	ICULATE AND	RETINAL GANGL	ION NERVE CELLS
 AUTHOR(S) (Last name, first name, initial) 			
No Guerra D. T.			
MacGregor, K. J.			
B. REPORT DATE November 1966	60. TOTAL N	IO. OF PAGES	6b. No. OF REFS.
	66		144
CONTRACT OR GRANT No.	OR'S REPORT No.		
50-79	r.vi	-40/U-ARPA	
AVAILABILITY / LIMITATION NOTICES	96. SPONSORING	AGENCY	
DDC-1		Advanced Research Projects Agency	
O. ABSTRACT	H. KEY WORDS		
An examination of the relationsh	Neurophysiology		
tween the physical stimulus and the	e neuro-	Physiology Vision Nerve impulses Eyes	
cention and digonimination. The de	per-		
indicate that certain elemental re-	lations		
of psychophysics reflect properties	s of		
retinal behavior. Electrical corre	elates		
of flicker fusion, intensity encodi	ing,		
and spatial and temporal contrast a	are		
seen in the spike trains of ganglid	n		
cells. The concept that some psych	10-	I	
physical relations are mediated pri in the reting along with the neuro	lmarily	ł	
electrical and neuroanatomical indi	ica-		
tions that centrifugal control at t	this		
level is small, suggests that the p	retina		
would be a superior so int of autom			
would be a promising point of entry	/ for		
understanding some of the neural me	r fo r ech-		
understanding some of the neural me anisms subserving vision.	/ for ech-		
understanding some of the neural me anisms subserving vision.	v for ech-		
understanding some of the neural me anisms subserving vision.	/ for ech-		
understanding some of the neural me anisms subserving vision.	v for ech-		
understanding some of the neural me anisms subserving vision.	/ for ech-		
understanding some of the neural me anisms subserving vision.	v for ech-		
understanding some of the neural me anisms subserving vision.	v for ech-		
understanding some of the neural me anisms subserving vision.	v for ech-		
understanding some of the neural me anisms subserving vision.	v for ech-		
understanding some of the neural me anisms subserving vision.	v for ech-		
understanding some of the neural me anisms subserving vision.	v for ech-		
anderstanding some of the neural meanisms subserving vision.	v for ech-		
anderstanding some of the neural meanisms subserving vision.	v for ech-		